

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2020

Strategies to Minimize the Use of Automotive Products that Contribute to Recalls

Joseph Hansen Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Joseph D. Hansen

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Ronald Jones, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Timothy Malone, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Rocky Dwyer, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2020

Abstract

Strategies to Minimize the Use of Automotive Products that Contribute to Recalls

by

Joseph D. Hansen

MBA, Webster University, 2008

BGS, Missouri Southern State University, 2001

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

March 2020

Abstract

Automotive industry managers face monumental product recall situations resulting in fatalities and injuries to their customers. The recall of defective products cost an automotive manufacturer \$4.1B and an estimated \$150M compensation funds to victims. The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies some automotive industry managers use to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. The high-reliability theory was the conceptual framework for this study. Data were collected through semistructured interviews from 3 automotive industry managers in one Michigan company, a review of organizational documents, and from the company website. During data analysis using Yin's 5-step process, 3 major themes emerged: communications strategy, inspection strategy, and process strategy. The findings indicated that implementing strategies to improve communications, increase product inspections, and development of process strategies potentially increases a manager's ability to identify products that can contribute to a product recall. Managers should improve communication among stakeholders, adopt visual and digital inspection processes, and implement a process to follow all safety and regulatory directives to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall.

The implications for positive social change include the potential for automotive managers to provide more trustworthy and dependable automobiles and increased stakeholder trust, satisfaction, and loyalty.

Strategies to Minimize the Use of Automotive Products that Contribute to Recalls

by

Joseph D. Hansen

MBA, Webster University, 2008

BGS, Missouri Southern State University, 2001

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

March 2020

Dedication

I dedicate this doctoral research to Emilee and Zackry, who despite the late nights, long weekends, and endless days supported me throughout this adventure. To my mentors, Sean, Justin, and Ken thank you for the professionalism, dedication, and tireless efforts to ensure doctoral candidates uphold the rigorous terminal degree standards. Without your input and directional motivations, I would not have succeeded. To Mike, who provided managerial guidance, experience, and knowledge, thank you for showing me the true dominance of leadership learning and challenging my leadership comprehension. To Scott and Ryan, thank you for lighting the way trailblazing a path for which I had no choice but to follow.

Acknowledgments

I thank my chair Dr. Ronald Jones for his regimental approach to doctoral learning and continually motivating me through journeys end. I thank committee members Dr. Timothy Malone and Dr. Rocky Dwyer for dedicating time and efforts ensuring my study is publisher worthy. I thank Dr. Susan Davis for her tireless commitment to students and faculty, ensuring the Doctorate of Business Administration program continues educating world-class professionals. I thank the Walden Library staff, their tireless dedication supporting students and faculty around the world is priceless.

Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	2
Problem Statement	2
Purpose Statement	3
Nature of the Study	3
Research Question	5
Conceptual Framework	6
Operational Definitions	7
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	8
Assumptions	8
Limitations	8
Delimitations	9
Significance of the Study	9
Contribution to Business Practice	10
Implications for Social Change	11
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	12
Introduction	12
Literature Search Strategy	14
High-Reliability Theory	16
Institutional Theory	22

Brand Loyalty	27
Management	33
Avoiding the Need for Crisis Management	38
Transition	43
Section 2: The Project	40
Purpose Statement	46
Role of the Researcher	47
Participants	49
Research Method and Design	51
Research Method	51
Research Design	53
Population and Sampling	55
Ethical Research.	58
Data Collection Instruments	60
Data Collection Technique	61
Data Organization Technique	64
Data Analysis	65
Reliability and Validity	6
Reliability	67
Validity	68
Transition and Summary	70
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	73

Introduction	72
Presentation of the Findings	72
Applications to Professional Practice	81
Implications for Social Change	83
Recommendations for Action	84
Recommendations for Further Research	86
Reflections	87
Conclusion	88
References	89
Appendix A: Interview Protocol	113
Appendix B: Invitation to Participate in E-mail or Telephone Script	115

List of Tables

Table 1. Subthemes of Communication Strategy	74
Table 2. Subthemes of Inspection Strategy	77
Table 3. Subthemes of Process Strategy	80

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Businesses leaders struggle to realize positive gains while simultaneously conforming to local, national, and international laws (Alavi, Cierna, & Habek, 2016). Management and delineation of ethical considerations continue materializing throughout the automotive industry, intensifying business-reduced loss prevention struggles (Boaks & Levine, 2014). A managerial challenge occurred at Volkswagen, a globally recognized automotive manufacturer (Hutton, 2015). Volkswagen is an automobile production company whose managers consciously chose to ignore Environmental Protection Agency restrictions established for diesel-burning vehicles in the United States (Hutton, 2015). The Volkswagen engineers devised software to monitor and adjust emissions performance during testing, creating fewer nitrogen oxide emissions in testing environments (Gates, Keller, Russell, & Watkins, 2016). During road tests, West Virginia University (WVU) discovered two Volkswagen vehicles produced 38 times the legal nitrogen oxide emission limits under situational conditions (Gates et al., 2016). WVUs discovery drew the California Air Resources Board to investigate the findings. Volkswagen Chief Executive Officer (CEO) Martin Winterkorn informed the world Volkswagen lost customer trust and promptly resigned (Hutton, 2015). Additionally, Volkswagen management earmarked \$7.1 billion to repair the emissions requirement defiant automobiles (Young, 2016). The Volkswagen story is an example of management strategies and ethical relationship challenges in the automotive industry, which impact brand loyalty.

Background of the Problem

Product recalls result in a negative effect on consumer brand loyalty and organizational performance (Liu & Zhang, 2017). Government organizations issued approximately 4,217 product recalls affecting organizations within the United States from 2010-2015 (Borah & Tellis, 2016). Despite repeatedly identifying product recalls as a significant business concern, organizational managers continue to experience product recalls and the resulting decline in consumer brand loyalty (Kusuma, 2015). Automotive managers who fail to avoid the use of products that contribute to a product recall experience reduced brand loyalty, profitability, and shareholder value (Bernon, Bastl, Zhang, & Johnson, 2018).

Bernon et al. (2018) called for further research regarding the effects of a product recall within the automotive industry on brand loyalty and shareholder value. Borah and Tellis (2016) recommended additional research regarding the strategies automotive managers use to manage the negative effects of product recalls as well as avoid product recalls. Eilert, Jayachandran, Kalaignanam, and Swartz (2017) noted the need for further research on the proper timing of implementing strategies to mitigate the effects of product recalls in the automotive industry. With the background of the problem provided, the focus now shifts to the problem statement.

Problem Statement

The automotive industry's monumental ignition switch recall underlined 110 fatalities, 220 injuries, and created a brand loyalty public relations challenge (Scovel, 2015). The recall of defective products cost an automotive manufacturer \$4.1B and an

estimated \$150M compensation funds to victims (Hoye, 2015). The general business problem was products that contribute to a recall negatively influence brand loyalty. The specific business problem was some automotive industry managers lack strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies some automotive industry managers use to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Data collection from three automotive industry managers from one company in southeastern Michigan provided valuable information from automotive industry focused managers. Selecting managers working in southeastern Michigan did provide case-specific, successfully implemented strategies that reduce product recall. Implications from this study may help industry managers create positive social change by creating new ways to build safer vehicles, fashion systems reducing motoring customer injuries, and design product recall strategies improving automobile industry safety standards and practices. Additionally, managers may use the findings of this study to increase employee job satisfaction, improve trust between manager and nonmanager employees. Positive social change may occur through the expanded confidence in the safety and reliability experienced by drivers.

Nature of the Study

The three research methods are qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods (Yin, 2018). I used the qualitative methodology for this study. Researchers use the qualitative methodology to trace events over time, establishing operational linkages within a single

phenomenon (Yin, 2018). The use of the qualitative research methodology also sanctions the exploration of human behavior using open-ended questions for data collection, analysis, and interpretation (Morse, 2015). Continued exploration of the qualitative process and events provides a researcher with plentiful data, enhancing researcher data interpretation (Zamawe, 2015). Qualitative research methodology requires cultural, social, verbal, and nonverbal response data exploration (Morse, 2015). Quantitative researchers capitalize on hypothesis development and focus on testing relationships among multiple variables (Roszak, 2015). Researchers conducting a mixed-method study use quantitative and qualitative data collection methods and analysis to answer research questions (Roszak, 2015). I did not select the quantitative methodology because I was not developing hypotheses to test relationships among variables to answer the research question. Additionally, the purpose of my research was to explore strategies some automotive industry managers may use and not focus on data examination and comparison. I did not select the mixed-method approach because I was not researching the differences between multiple elements or numerical values. Combining qualitative and quantitative research methods deviates from cultural, social, verbal, and nonverbal response data exploration (Birchall, 2014).

The case study design is a means to collect comprehensive information regarding a specific topic (Thomas, 2015). Using a case study design encompasses expressive and illuminating outcomes (Yin, 2018). Researchers use the case study design to explore the how or what questions concerning genuine occurrences and explore the complex phenomenon occurring in the real-life framework (Morse, 2015). The single case study

design was appropriate for this study because I focused on how and why aspects to explore a complex phenomenon occurring in a real-world setting at one Michigan company. I considered the ethnographic research design for this doctoral research study. Researchers use the ethnographic design to focus on extensive, prolonged patterns and relationships exploring cultural aspects of organizations or groups (Yin, 2018). I did not choose the ethnographic design because I was not proposing to collect data regarding the cultural aspects of a group of people or an organization. I also considered the narrative research design for this doctoral research study. Researchers using the narrative research design employ data extraction methods from individual's life stories and focus on retold experiences to explore a phenomenon (Birchall, 2014). I was not proposing to collect data using the participants' life stories; therefore, I rejected the narrative research design.

Research Question

The overarching research question for this research was *What strategies do some* automotive industry managers use to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall?

Interview Questions

- 1. How do you define a product recall?
- 2. What are some of the causes for product recalls?
- 3. What strategies do you use to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall?
- 4. What strategies work most effectively to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall?

- 5. How do you manage suppliers to ensure their products do not cause recalls?
- 6. What policies or procedures do your company use to limit exposure to products leading to recalls?
- 7. What are the barriers to implementing strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall?
- 8. How did you overcome the barriers to implementing strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall?
- 9. How do employees, coworkers, and senior management contribute to limiting the use of products that contribute to recalls?
- 10. What additional information would you like to share about minimizing the use of products that contribute to recalls?

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework supporting this research was high-reliability theory. La Porte developed the high-reliability theory in 1987 to enable an organization's staff to avoid accidents in high accident-prone industries (Consolini & La Porte, 1991). The essence of the high-reliability theory is the resilient principals and quality containment procedures for an organization's staff to continue performing as a high-reliability organization (Weber, 2015). High-reliability organizations are not accident-free, but the cause analysis following the situation is obsessive (Gale, Saunders, & Sherry, 2016). Good management requires accident prevention focus and reduced loss prevention measures (Kaila, 2017). Good management also includes influencing and motivating managers actions addressing when a catastrophic failure occurs due to failed products

resulting in product recalls (Weber, 2015). Gale et al. (2016) contended the key elements to a high-reliability organizations are organization operate under specific time and pressure situations while functioning in high-risk environments. Additionally, high-reliability organizational managers use hierarchical control mechanisms establishing multiple levels of control to respond and provide feedback regarding accidents or incidents quickly (Gale et al., 2016). The high-reliability theory was an effective lens to conduct research because the automotive industry is a complex, high-risk, time focused, and catastrophic failure potential industry. Furthermore, the high-reliability theory was a structured viewpoint to explore the complexities of dynamic automotive production and recalls.

Operational Definitions

Brand loyalty: The degree to which consumers prefer a brand rather than switching to a competing brand (Cacovean & Morar, 2014).

Crisis management: The process undertaken by organizational managers to apply strategies to cope with a sudden, significant, negative event affecting the company (Bowen & Zheng, 2014).

High-reliability organization: An organization that exudes excellence regarding producing safe, reliable products through effective procedures of quality control (Sutcliffe & Weick, 2015).

Product recall: The process a company engages in to recover defective, unsafe, or poor-quality products from consumers (Bundy, 2015).

Value-based management: A management philosophy used by organizational managers to create maximum consumer and shareholder value (Beck, 2014).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Researchers presume assumptions as true statements, yet lack the means of validation at the onset of the study (Sparkes, 2015). An assumption I had was that internal office politics would not influence the participants' responses. Striving to maintain confidentiality was the mitigating technique I used to ensure participants feel protected. Another assumption was that automotive industry senior management would authorize employees for interview sessions supporting this study. Lastly, all interviews were uninterrupted, allowing the participants enough time focusing on each interview question.

Limitations

Limitations or the restrictive weakness and lack of capacity can handicap a doctoral research study (Noble & Smith, 2015). A potential limitation of this research was that all participants work in the automotive industry. A broader participant selection encompassing other automotive industry companies and members could provide a broader perspective concerning the research topic. The minimum sample size of participants was another limitation. The available number of participants limited data collection. Time limitations also influenced the doctoral research. The data collection timeframe consisted of weeks; admittedly, data collection spanning years may have increased doctoral research effectiveness.

Delimitations

Delimitations are the scholars' research boundaries, scope, and range of the research study (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Establishing boundaries is a means for the researcher to establish control over the research study (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The delimitations associated with my study included my establishment of guidelines or limits to the participants' responsibilities. The geographic region of southeastern Michigan was a delimitation. My intent in this study was to interview multiple managers with the studied establishment. Continued focus on managerial decisions relating to customer management processes and product recall operations preserve the research to a manageable study. I employed interviews, literature reviews, and extensive analysis of automotive industry data. External organizations data not relating to the studied establishment was beyond the scope and focus of this research study.

Significance of the Study

The significance of this study was to enhance business practice understanding and organizational strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Business managers use policy, motivation, and examples of carrying out organizational governance. Governance management influences both the business practice and its social community (DeMatthews, 2018). Researching and understanding impressions from young employees to seasoned executives regarding automotive industry day-to-day operations can improve future business practices including influencing the surrounding communities and environment (Rothstein, 2015).

Contribution to Business Practice

Managers in the automotive industry may improve their business practices from gaining insight into effective strategies used to minimize the use of products that contribute to recall. Studying the managerial decisions relating to strategies minimizing the use of products contributing to product recall could fill a literature gap regarding managerial, ethics, and brand loyalty by identifying new recall strategy resolution techniques. Continuing manager and future manager education may contribute to improved business practices and efficiencies minimizing the use of products contributing to a product recall.

Elevating decisions, strategies, and cultural norms emanated by industry leading professionals may transcend the automotive industry community. Furthermore, intensifying the command environment developed before, during, and after a crisis may bridge the corporate and social apertures. Managerial comprehension provides potential prospects for improving cultural climates promoting self-worth and development.

Managerial cultures define organizations and their abilities to cope with external and internal threats and opportunities (Hermanto, Nurmayanti, & Susmianto, 2018).

Exploring ethical compliance and automotive industry legality adherence enlightens observers possibly creating cultural change within automotive industry managers, industrial participants, and other organizations outside the commerce (Rothstein, 2015).

Furthermore, creating learning opportunities for historical reference may create additional future manager changing opportunities to reduce product recalls.

Implications for Social Change

Researching business ethics pronouncements established within a corporation may result in business networking opportunities and strengthened internal and external corporate relations (Boaks & Levine, 2014). Providing focused and transparent research concerning the causes of product recalls, managerial decisions, and product recall operations relating to business ethics may provide more trustworthy and dependable automobiles drivers strongly desire. Increased trust and decreased unethical corporate practices will enhance stakeholder satisfaction and loyalty (Bachnik & Nowacki, 2018). Increasing stakeholder trust may enhance community relations, encouraging automotive industry supporting organizations to relocate to the automobile production facility location. When additional supporting organizations relocate to the auto manufacturer's production location, the creation of new jobs potentially bolsters the local standard of living. Additionally, transportation distances of supplies between supporting organizations and the automobile producer shorten. Shortening the traveling distance between both organizations may reduce transportation energy costs and carbon emissions. Reducing the energy costs and carbon emissions may provide additional environmental saving benefits supporting the local community and potentially the world.

Social responsibility is an obligation influencing operational performance while benefiting society (Miller, 2016). Authoritative managers have an innate social responsibility to create a pro-organizational working culture supporting social change that reduces the need for product recalls and limits exposure of consumers to product failures (Capitano, Graham, & Ziegert, 2015). Focused development of product reliability

techniques may save lives. Increased awareness of automotive industry crisis management strategies may enhance social awareness concerning ethical management regarding product recall operations (Bundy, 2015). Additionally, society benefits from reduced product recall through the reduced impact on the environment less product manufacturing and less waste by making fewer products to replace failed products.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

Introduction

The conceptual framework supporting this research was high-reliability theory. La Porte developed the high-reliability theory to help organizations avoid accidents in high accident-prone industries (Consolini & La Porte, 1991). Consolini and La Porte (1991) also established highly technical tasks regarding how organizational managers influence accident prevention. I focused on the high-reliability theory and addressed how managers use the theory to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall.

The automotive industry produces a multitude of automobiles and equipment containing moving parts numbering in the thousands. Each automobile produced can fail for a multitude of reasons including mechanical, electrical, or human error, resulting in financial damages and potentially human fatalities (Bost & Lachapelle, 2014; Gates et al., 2016). Federal hearings and several published documents emphasize a manufacturers ignition switch failure resulting in human life and financial losses (Vlasic, 2014). Although the automobile manufacturer CEO and senior managers received absolution, the failed car part resulted in manager challenges and product recalls.

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies some automotive industry managers use to minimize the use of procedures or materials that contribute to a product recall. Understanding the strategies minimalizing product recall will contribute to automotive industry literature gaps. Automotive industry managers also might use the findings of this study to reduce the need for product recalls.

Utilizing the high-reliability theory construct and building on previous scholars' erudition and fieldwork results in a conceptual focus, enhancing the scholarly composition of strategies and product recall strategies and operations. Furthermore, I used the qualitative case study research design to underwrite situational specific phenomenon concerning automotive industry managers lacking strategies to minimize the use of products contributing to recalls.

Using this literature review, I examined and explored minimizing strategies relating to product recalls. Employing multiple facets while establishing productive relationships provided core conceptions supporting this research. The sources used in this study are (a) 139 peer-viewed scholarly journal articles, (b) eight dissertations, (c) four government reports, (d) eight seminal books, and (e) five website references. Of the 164 sources used, 85% were peer-reviewed, and 136 had publication dates from 2015-20198, equating to 83%. Eighty-five references are unique to the literature review. The literature review organizational structure is as follows: (a) the high-reliability theory, (b) institutional theory, (c) brand loyalty and reduced loss prevention correlations in the automotive industry (d) management strategies within the automotive industry and recall

operations, and (e) avoiding the need for crises management and manager consideration in the automotive industry.

Literature Search Strategy

Scholars use literature reviews to gain insight into the conceptual frameworks used as the research lens. The purpose of a literature review is to provide exhaustive research topic details, establishing the topic foundation comprehension (Atkins, Britt, Lubke, & Paulus, 2017). The literature review was also an opportunity for me to expand the topic groundwork through literature critical analysis and synthesis. The focus of my literature review was establishing a communal understanding regarding the high-reliability theory. Additionally, automotive industry management strategies directly influencing product recall further enhance high-reliability theory relativity and comprehension.

I used multiple research techniques providing varies resources supporting the research topic. The primary procedure for discovering research topic studies was a keyword search using the Walden University digital library. I also used the Walden University digital library to access multiple subject databases with varied research possibilities. The principal research databases used were Business and Management and Thoreau Multi-Database searchers. Reviewing the Counseling, Health Sciences, Nursing, and Psychology databases, I discovered supportive research topic studies and expanded research topic material acquisitions.

The procedure began with a keyword search using the Walden University library.

When the search highlighted a pertinent document, I visually scanned the document

abstract for research topic relevancy. Saving the applicable documents on a local hard drive providing unimpeded access throughout the doctoral research. After initially scanning the documents for relevant information I revisited each document completing a thorough reading, annotation, and analysis. The documents passing initial and in-depth scrutiny appear in the literature review. The remaining documents provided historically and current researcher comprehension regarding high-reliability theory, management strategies, and other research studies about the research topic. The final document examination required an exhaustive reference review for each relevant document. The reference review provided insight into the scholar's research strategies and additional scholarly documents not identified by the Walden University digital library exploration.

The Walden University library was the initial literature review starting point utilizing the EBSCO Host Discovery Service and Thoreau Multi-Database Search.

Additionally, I made multiple library requests, receiving professional research support from the Walden University library staff. Probing for additional scholarly documents, I exploited ProQuest Central, Science Direct, Google Scholar, and Virtual LRC. Multiple documents located on each of the websites provided additional author, conceptual framework, institutional, and research topic related to digital references. Once the digital investigation reached a culmination point, I visited two local libraries and bookstores for published resources not found digitally. The brick and mortar locations contained additional research material relating to the automotive industry and doctoral research considerations. The final location perused was the Combined Arms Research Library (CARL). The CARL staff provided additional research insights utilizing the Federal

Library and Information Center professionals. Using the CARL provided multiple federal focused court documents and automotive industry-centric research material.

High-Reliability Theory

The high-reliability theory originated from organizational research regarding naval aircraft carrier operations. La Porte, Roberts, and Rochlin (1987) started developing the high-reliability theory in 1984 when the United States Navy informally requested reliability pattern exploration during complicated technical operations. Navy management harbored concerns the continued complex, inherently hazardous, and highly technical tasks performed daily could lead to catastrophic failure, jeopardizing the military mission, equipment, or service member fatalities (La Porte et al., 1987). Continued research and refinement established an operational definition of highreliability organizations. Organizations exuding high-reliability theory characteristics are genially complex, conduct risky operations, emanate safe and effective procedures, and continually pursue catastrophic system failure identification (Sutcliffe & Weick, 2015). Furthermore, the continued safe product or system usage providing years of continued operations personifies high reliability (Morrow, 2016). Defining high-reliability theory characteristics initiates managers' comprehension of the relationships between reliable, effective organizations and catastrophic failure avoidance. Furthermore, the conceptualization of high-reliability theory lends to highly technical task refinement increasing performance reliability. Managers focusing on lessons learned, high-reliability theory characteristics, and implementing alterations increase mission accomplishment and successful operational longevity.

Additional conversations among scholars continue redefining high-reliability theory comprehension. Pidomson (2016) contended organizations environmentally cognizant adapt internal organizational structures enhancing operational success opportunities. Understanding the operational processes and developing structural solutions inhibits fatal flaws and develops operational safety measures (Pidomson, 2016). Creating structural procedures and developing systems also promotes systems operator awareness contributing to reliable operations (Sutcliffe & Weick, 2015). Organizational managers developing internal structures demonstrate managerial decisions enriching operational effectiveness. Although system operators participate in the structural designs increasing safety measures, doing so does not guarantee a holistic approach to operational success. Continued system refinement will lower the chances of operational flaws.

High-reliability organizational managers exhibiting high-reliability theory principles establish error-free networks in an effort to achieve operational goals.

Although all processes or departments may not participate in the network concept, the participating organizations strive to achieve high-reliability theory concepts (Berthod, Grothe-Hammer, & Sydow, 2015). Understandably, one or all participants failing high-reliability theory achievement jeopardizes the operational safety and some situations operational success (Sutcliffe & Weick, 2015). Unrelenting network focus, enhancing high-reliability theory concepts improving organizations network optimization and infrastructure success concerning reliable and safe operations (Berthod et al., 2015).

Continued learning activities cause organizations to adjust operations, striving to achieve

safe, reliable operations. Additional concept realization is also a means for managers to contribute to network refinement aiding high-reliability organization achievement.

Previous high-reliability theory researchers declared that high-reliability organizations maintain closed systems. The established closed systems devoid of external influences providing continual error-free operations safe from failure support achieving organizational goals (Gale et al., 2016). Continued discussions also surmise the closed system operations occasionally override the organizational objectives (Gale et al., 2016). Supplementary scholarly discussions establish high-reliability organizations to avoid closed systems and repeatedly adhere to external rules, regulations, and judicial policies (La Porte, 1996). Gale et al. (2016) also established product reliability, service reliability, and reduced loss prevention influencing high-reliability organization systems. Identifying internal and external observers, establishing system overwatch, and adjusting operations to achieve overarching objectives (La Porte, 1996). Although multiple scholarly discussion identifies high-reliability organizational traits, establishing a high-reliability organization is feasible when implementing rules and regulation adherence. Additionally, understanding closed system operations that override organizational objectives can influence high-reliability operations.

Organizational managers cultivate diverse techniques for establishing high-reliability organization behaviors. Instituting huddles, communicating, and sharing experiences within the organization can influence high-reliability concepts. Provost, Lanham, Leykum, McDaniel, and Pugh (2015) reported focused gatherings or huddles concentrating on high-reliability theory concepts enhanced awareness influencing

operational reliability. Continued communications applying learned experiences supplemented with adjusted training, created additional huddle participation value (Provost et al., 2015). Although Hales (2013) suggested that the communicating highreliability theory concepts do improve operational reliability, he also recommended the sequenced application of five high-reliability organization aspects. Sequentially implementing preoccupation with failure, reluctance to simplify, sensitivity to operations, under specification structures, and commitment to resilience aspects compliments the communication process and improves the high-reliability theory process, creating a highreliability organization (Provost et al., 2015). Establishing huddles or intrinsic communication systems assists all participants in trying to high-reliability theory concept ingrained. Managers establishing rules or policies to enforce continued communications, sharing experiences, and laying training foundational policies can influence operational reliability and potentially impact financial strategies (Hales, 2013). Continued operational refinement using huddles also creates a learning environment improving the operational high-reliability organization processes. Through continued reflection and huddle type activities, organizations can extrapolate controls, policies, and procedures influencing product reliability and reduced loss prevention(Hales, 2013).

High hazard operations tend to be complex and cause increased safety concerns. Organizations managing nuclear asset decommissioning encounter largescale safety, environmental, and operational challenges. Gale et al. (2016) contended that nuclear-decommissioning operations inherently develop high-reliability theory concepts, expand processes increasing safety standards, and adjust high-reliability theory practices

avoiding over-rigid process obedience. Antonsen, Haavik, Hale, and Rosness (2016) suggested that Gale et al.'s findings were accurate; additionally, high-reliability organizations struggle to capture one theory or model to anticipate all failures. Continuous learning, policy adjusting, and knowledge advancement are key aspects of high-reliability theory development congealing high-reliability organization sustainment (Antonsen et al., 2016). Continuous U.S. Navy nuclear carrier group operations also contend with nuclear asset management; asserting nuclear asset management is complex and presents increasing safety concerns (Consolini & La Porte, 1991). Although Gale et al. found high-reliability theory managed organizations to continuously adjust safety standards avoiding unyielding policies, Consolini and La Porte (1991) recommended that military organizations controlling nuclear assets maintain strict obedience to structured and rigid protocols. The safety concerns permeating from high-reliability organizations establish shared policy considerations. Understanding each organization's particular operational requirements influences policy flexibility. The continued knowledge advancement is a means for different types of high-reliability organizations to develop organizational specific policies, achieving reliability through different approaches (Antonsen et al., 2016). Although one organization maintains strict policy observance and the other retains policy flexibility, both types of organizations establish high-reliability organization is obtainable through knowledge advancement. Furthermore, understanding the operational complexities of an organization's parameters contribute to adjusted highreliability theory concepts.

Extensive literary documents provided me with in-depth information concerning high-reliability theory and normal accidents theory (NAT) relationships. Perrow (1984) reported that people interacting with complex systems or operations correlates to accident probability. Additionally, more complexity and technologically reliant organizations may increase NAT probabilities (Perrow, 1984). Although the high-reliability theory organization can exhibit NAT coinciding with complex system operations, La Porte (1996) found the multifaceted and dynamic Navy aircraft carrier crew maintained low accident rates despite complex system operations. Likewise, Antonsen et al. (2016) found that highly complex organizations maintaining closely fitting competencies maintained lower accident rates comparatively. Understanding the intricacies of NAT and high-reliability organizations provides managers with learning opportunities. Harnessing the learning opportunities contributes to manager skills development and improved operations reliability.

Maintaining accident-free operations continues to create dynamic managerial challenges. Managers understanding NAT and high-reliability organization relationships contribute to organizational goal achievement, safer operations, increased productivity, and quality products or services deliverance (Antonsen et al., 2016). Provost et al. (2015) suggested that managers fostering effective communication strategies and developing mature work cultures improve reliability statistics. Antonsen et al. (2016) reported outcomes consistent with the findings in Chien, Gossett, Mayer, Padgett, and Turner (2017) and Provost et al. quantifying cultural effectiveness and organizational policy

importance. Comprehending policies, procedures, and continued effective communications further enhance operational reliability and effectiveness.

Institutional Theory

The institutional theory developed from research concerning organizational survivability. Clegg (1981) analyzed establishments determining organizational environment and social construction influences organizational survivability, founding the institutional theory. Utilizing the institutional theory organizations must rely on environmental affects comprehension, adapting institutional operations to overcome environmental challenges (Clegg, 1981). DiMaggio and Powell (1983) expanded institutional theory and organizational survivability concepts by expanding the institutional theory defining characteristics. DiMaggio and Powell surmised institutions create, cultivate, develop, and maintain institutional legitimacy to achieve organizational compliance. Organizations also rely on three different types of pressure to maintain relevancy (DiMaggio & Powell, 1983). The three types of pressure are legal mandates, mimetic or copying successful organizational systems, and normative or professionals injected from external sources to achieve success (DiMaggio & Powell, 1983).

Scholars are continuing to refine institutional theory comprehension and organizational impacts concerning institutional survivability, adaptability, and environmental effects realization. Schilke (2018) asserted organizations developing and maintaining strong organizational identification maintain institutional theory concepts, enhancing organizational resilience concerning environmental pressures to change.

Continuing utilization of organizational identity as a filter to bolster manager decision-

making processes and environmental distractor avoidance strengthens the institution's chances of remaining relevant and operational (Schilke, 2018). Gerede and Kurt (2018) presented research supporting organizational identification as a method for institutions identifying environmental effects and changing operational procedures to maintain legitimacy and survivability. Organizations also would develop new practices increasing technical efficiencies boosting institutional resiliency (Gerede & Kurt, 2018). Managers identifying and developing organizational identities create opportunities for institutional and managerial growth. Managers understanding environmental effects may also create opportunities contributing to managers developing resiliency for themselves and the organization.

The initial institutional theory development is a macro business focused theory. Biesenthal, Clegg, Mahalingam, and Sankaran (2018) concluded that megaproject managers below macro business levels employing institutional theory concepts inject cultural and cognitive strategies emulating larger organizational operations and increasing megaproject safety culture. Biesenthal et al. also contended that ethnomethodology interjection contributes to megaproject success. Cardinale (2018) reported results consistent with Biesenthal et al., contributed that the institutional pressure and structure may hinder or enable the organization. Gerede and Kurt (2018) recommended institutional pressure might influence the organizational cultural, supporting the findings of Biesenthal et al. and Cardinale. A shared understanding of the organization's cultural norms, cognitive strategies, and safety norms allows managers to be proactive and plan for success. Managers viewing operations with an institutional

theory mindset can develop operational strategies at the macro and micro business levels.

Additionally, using the institutional theory framework provides established structure managers can utilize to align megaproject level operations with the macro business CEO envisioned concepts.

Corporate governance or the rules and environmental pressures influencing organizational processes are an integral part of the companies' ability to continue operations. Aguilera, Judge, and Terjesen (2018) surmised that entrepreneurial identity is the main reason for corporate governance discretion. Furthermore, organizations embracing corporate governance discretion and sociocognitive governance experience deviance from prevailing normal institutional operations (Aguilera et al., 2018). Gamage and Gooneratne (2017) found that organizations do conform to institutional norms and established entrepreneurial identity, supporting Aguilera et al.'s findings. Organizations contemplating sociocognitive governance, corporate governance, and entrepreneurial identity comprehension create opportunities for institutional resilience. Understanding the internal and external pressures created by social interjections also allows managers the opportunity to adjust daily operations regarding safety concerns, product reliability, and brand image as it relates to brand loyalty.

Institutional theory is a multifaceted philosophy managers may use to direct their organizations. Managers utilizing institutional theory respond to external pressures, internal dynamics, and cultural norms to create organizational and operational direction.

Gamage and Gooneratne (2017) found that key managers utilize customer driven or external pressures to develop an institutional culture and business practice achieve

organizational success. Additionally, managers focusing on internal dynamics, headoffice pressures, and established internal controls contribute to organizations contributes
to organizational success and legitimacy (Gamage & Gooneratne, 2017). Agyekum and
Singh (2018) reported results consistent with the findings of Gamage and Gooneratne.
Furthermore, advancements in technology influence the management process and
requiring changes to formal structures and cultures adapting to the newer automated
environment (Agyekum & Singh, 2018). Managers understanding the institutional theory
can utilize external pressures, internal pressures, and cultural norms within the
organization to establish new norms and operational processes. Additionally,
incorporating technology adds another aspect to institutional theory in that successful
managers need to be proficient in a multitude of business functions.

Managers applying the institutional theory should utilize a holistic approach to management. Cornelissen, Durand, Fiss, Lammers, and Vaara (2015) contended communication is the most critical aspect of institutional theory application success. Institutionalizing communication norms contributes to performative measures resolving operational process ambiguity (Cornelissen et al., 2015). O'Connor, Parcha, and Tulibaski (2017) found that communication influences the institutional theory process. More specifically, utilizing communication practices specifically orientated towards the organization's industry norms enhances institutional understanding, culture development, and employee comprehension (O'Connor et al., 2017). Developing, understanding, and institutionalizing communication processes, expectations, and values may contribute to

managers positively influencing daily operations. Managers contributing their learned communications experiences may enhance organizational performance.

Few literary documents provide in-depth information regarding the institutional theory and high-reliability theory. Sutcliffe and Weick (2015) established the high-reliability theory characteristics as managers identifying complex operations, risky operations, and continually identifying critical points of failure. Although managers capitalizing on the institutional theory concepts may have complex or risky operations, their primary focus is the organizational environment and social constructions within the institution (Clegg, 1981). Another concept separating the two theories is the establishment of error-free operations. Berthod et al. (2015) established that organizational managers focusing on high-reliability theory concepts strive to establish error-free operations to achieve operational goals and success. Schilke (2018) recommends a different approach. Fully comprehending organizational identification and external distractor avoidance are key to achieving operational goals and success (Schilke, 2018).

Both institutional theory and high-reliability theory practitioners focus on organizational survivability. DiMaggio and Powell (1983) contended survivability is a defining characteristic of institutional theory in support of La Porte et al.'s (1987) recommendation that survivability and safety are paramount to organizational success. Another defining characteristic of intuitional theory and high-reliability theory is managers developing operational norms based on environmental influences. Managers understanding the operational impacts of external and internal influences can develop,

modify, or adjust organizational processes to achieve greater success (Pidomson, 2016). DiMaggio and Powell (1983) reported results supporting Pidomson's (2016) findings and suggested the three most influential pressures are legal, mimetic organizational systems, and external professional influences. Alternatively, communication is an interracial component of institutional theory and high-reliability theory processes. Provost et al. (2015) found communicating organizational requirements, goals, and expectations improve operation success. Cornelissen et al. (2015) described effective communication processes as essential aspects of operational success confirming Provost et al.'s findings. Managers institutionalizing communication processes enhance operational success and contribute to institutional culture development (O'Connor et al., 2017).

The institutional theory mirrors several concepts of the high-reliability theory.

The primary difference is the high-reliability theory practice is the focus on institutions operating within an inherently hazardous environment and conducting technically focused tasks. The automotive industry continues developing technologically advanced products and requiring employees to work in a hazardous environment. Utilizing the high-reliability theory aligns with automotive industry hazardous and technically focused operations and thus my reasoning for its selection.

Brand Loyalty

Customer perceived value is a critical aspect of brand loyalty. Understanding customer wants, needs, and desires permit automotive industry executives decision-making opportunities to achieve customer faithfulness and trust. Matthews, Junghwa, and Watchravesrignkan (2014) supported Cacovean and Morar's (2014) conclusions,

additionally asserting that customer needs focused achievements and successful brand satisfaction relationships contribute to brand loyalty. Continued understanding of the patrons' value orientation and adjusting business models meeting customer viewpoints lends to enhanced loyalty (Cacovean & Morar, 2014; Heavey, Ledwith, & Murphy, 2014). Matthews et al. (2014) supported Cacovean and Morar's conclusions, asserting managers and marketers improve brand loyalty by meeting customers' needs and building successful customer relationships. Van der Westhuizen (2018) reported results consistent with Mattews et al. in that unremitting focus on customer perceived value allows organizations to build a collaborative customer and brand loyalty environment. Achieving brand loyalty is a daunting task. Developing learning organizations, capturing the knowledge generated from brand satisfaction understandings, production line, services information, and business model scrutinization are means for managers to create opportunities to enhance brand loyalty. Through continued observations, managers can understand brand loyalty experiences through consumer feedback.

Emotional value results in improved brand loyalty and customer satisfaction.

Developing products, materials, and services addressing consumer emotional values fosters long-term commitments; providing additional reasons consumers purchase goods and services from businesses (Matthews et al., 2014). Matthews et al. (2014) described emotional value as a brand loyalty critical aspect, establishing results consistent with Hussein's (2018) published research. Additionally, understanding how the customer experiences the purchasing process relating to emotional value creates supplementary brand loyalty opportunities (Hussein, 2018). Industry managers are examining emotional

value principals understanding emotional values change over time influencing brand loyalty relating to loyalty change (Dawes, Driesener, & Meyer-Waarden, 2015). Capitalizing on the emotional value trends regarding brand loyalty causes astute industry managers to develop creative methods for brand loyalty retention. Implementing creative methods also establishes a unique connection between customers and the organization. Industry professionals gain an understanding of customers' emotional values and create metacognition development opportunities. The continued understanding and development of customer and industry emotional value comprehension will continue increasing brand loyalty and improve reduced loss prevention opportunities (Bagozzi, Cha, & Yi, 2015).

Trusting brands or organizations is an important brand loyalty component.

Likewise, e-loyalty capitalizing on web-based technologies gaining customer favoritism works tandemly with trusting organizational performance (Aslam et al., 2015). Van der Westhuizen (2018), reporting results consistent with the findings of Aslam et al. (2015), contending trust fostered through brand loyalty is not the only factor in attracting customers. Marketers who develop brand loyalty and trust can potentially lose consumers if competitors provide the same or a perceived superior value product cheaper (van der Westhuizen, 2018). Brand loyalty and trust factors do contribute to customer satisfaction and repeat procuring. The loss of trust either locally or through e-commerce negatively influences brand loyalty and potential revenue. Furthermore, consumers perceiving the organization as dismissive or engaging in the avoidance of legal obligations erodes the consumers trust influencing brand loyalty (He & Lai, 2014). Managing customer expectations regarding trust can influence brand loyalty. Organizational managers

understanding brand loyalty and e-loyalty are mutually compatible and potentially create opportunities to cultivate loyal customers purchasing from brick and mortar locations and through web-based technologies (van der Westhuizen, 2018). Customers who trust the organization will continue purchasing from the trusted organization even if the competitors provide similar products. Understanding factors leading to trust allows organizational managers to extract comprehensive brand loyalty, e-loyalty expectations, and develop operational strategies to continue gaining customer brand loyalty through trust.

Customer perceived status enhancement contributes to brand loyalty establishing product value (Piong, 2014). Identifying and recognizing specific product brands enhancing personal status also affect brand involvement swaying acceptance and effecting business product marketing strategies (Piong, 2014). Cacovean and Morar (2014) found that understanding customers' value perceptions do contribute to brand loyalty supporting Piong's (2014) findings. Also, the continued development of higher valued products effects business models establishing an organizational commitment to exceeding perceived values (Cacovean & Morar, 2014). Van der Westhuizen (2018) also found influencing customer perceived value enhances brand loyalty and engaging consumers attempting to build lasting friendships further develops business friendships. Developing friendships with a world-renowned multifaceted organization, can provide enhanced status perceptions (Van der Westhuizen, 2018). Understanding customer perceived values relating to enhanced personal status provides organizations foundational data creating

opportunities safeguarding loyal customers (Van der Westhuizen, 2018). Retaining loyal customers will sway product reduced loss prevention while simultaneously providing consumer perceived status enhancement (Van der Westhuizen, 2018). Although organizations capture data regarding perceived status enhancement, marketing strategies refinement, and business model adjustments, relentless refinement of all operational functions including these concepts requires a continued understanding of consumers' values, expectations, and concepts.

Corporate social responsibility (CSR) continually affects brand loyalty. Customers' perceptions of a company's CSR initiatives affect consumers' brand loyalty tendencies (He & Lai, 2014). Moreover, the symbolic images connecting ethically responsible organizations to ethically responsible actions increase consumers' product value perceptions while influencing brand loyalty (He & Lai, 2014). Consumers participating in CSR contribute to personal and social brand identification that influences loyalty formation (Bagozzi et al., 2015). Ali, Alwi, and Nguyen (2017) conveyed results consistent with He and Lai (2014) and Bagozzi et al. (2015). Likewise, product quality contributes to ethical branding, influences brand loyalty, and company reputation (Ali et al., 2017). Providing additional findings, Ali et al. established ethical branding as a critical function; emotional value contributes to corporate responsibility and effective reputation management. Establishments supporting CSR tend to continue providing organizations the opportunity to earn consumers and brand loyalty. Establishments utilizing ethically responsible actions also increase consumers perceived worth linking social brand identification, company reputation, and ethical branding (He & Lai, 2014).

Not only does ethical actions result in improved consumer trust, but also heightens brand loyalty initiatives. Consumers recognizing organizational CSR develop lasting trust and share their experiences with friends, family, and other constituents. The continued perception of value solidifies those experiences contributing to perceived CSR and enhances brand loyalty (Ali et al., 2017). The continued shoring of brand loyalty also creates shared experiences supporting specific organizations within an industry (Ali et al., 2017).

Happiness, excitement, and passion emotions can optimistically influence brand loyalty. Although these emotions relate positive feelings, fear is another emotion that can enhance brand loyalty (Dunn & Hoegg, 2014). Dunn and Hoegg (2014) contended, despite fear of being a negatively viewed emotion, the presence of fear may be a positive influencer when other negatively viewed brands are absent. Although Dunn and Hoegg suggested fear positively influences brand loyalty, Cacovean and Morar (2014) recommended happiness, excitement, and passion emotions positively heighten brand loyalty. Additionally, creating positive emotional reactions contributes to trust building; allowing consumers greater brand loyalty opportunities (Haijun, 2014). Comprehending the emotional impact surrounding brand loyalty creates opportunities to augment organizations' marketing strategies. Not only will organizational managers be able to construct marketing or advertising agendas, but they also can contribute to enhanced revenue related policies and procedures. Furthermore, utilizing the knowledge gained through empirical data may provide companies with a business advantage over competitors. Capturing the emotional stimulations relating to specific models,

accessories, colors, and safety features also create an operational foundation. Continued monitoring and adjusting production influenced by emotional comprehension also create additional data relating to unwanted products and product reliability (Bagozzi et al., 2015).

Management

Understanding operational impacts regarding cost management enhance operational success. Cost management focus influences operational costs and contributes to managers establishing quality products while maintaining reduced loss prevention (Schiff, 2014). The continued cost management rationalization process includes material and personnel costs. Overtime or temporary labor shortages impact reduced loss prevention demonstrating a cost managerial focus malfunction (Auf, Aman, Majid, Meddour, & Rosli, 2016). Failed material quality examination processes also contribute to reduced loss prevention. Creating superfluous product reworks, recalls, and lost production hours correcting material flaws can outline cost managerial focus relevance. Additionally, maintaining the status quo concerning cost managerial decisions jeopardizes operations, safety, and the organization's livelihood (Schiff, 2014). Porporato (2016), Azman, Fuzi, Habidin, Latip, and Salleh (2016), and Boaks and Levine (2014) found that managers influence reduced loss prevention, and maintaining cost effectiveness permits reduced loss prevention, consumer positivity, employee satisfaction, and increased future operations. Likewise, Porporato (2016) and Chien et al., (2017) recommended establishing systems double checking quality, linking cost-effective measures and organizational performance enhances cost managerial enabling strategic

objective attainment. Porporato (2016) further added implementing lean six sigma performance improvements integrates strategic controls and cost managerial principles (LSSPI). Maintaining that companies capitalizing on the LSSPI tool to increase product quality while simultaneously lowering product quality defects (Porporato, 2016), Organizations comprehending cost management influences allows for increased reduced loss prevention opportunities. Although not all cost managerial decisions translate into reduced loss prevention, constructivism learning regarding cost management conclusions provides managers with opportunities to enhance operational success.

Senior level managers have a responsibility to ensure all operations adhere to legal, ethical, and moral obligations. Corporate actions adhering to these tenents are establishing manager responsibility contributing to stakeholder approbation (He & Lai, 2014). Furthermore, championing local communities through environmental destruction avoidance further supports responsible management (Siegel, 2015). Bagozzi et al. (2015) conveyed customers participating in organizations' social responsibility campaigns strengthen the customer's loyalty to the responsible organization. Ali et al. (2017) and Pryor, Sewell, and Taneja (2012) found that establishing responsible management does contribute to stakeholder approbation supporting the findings of Bagozzi et al., He and Lai (2014), and Siegel (2015). Likewise, Siegel maintained responsible manager activity manipulates stakeholder perceptions of the individual manager. Additionally, positive or negative actions affect promotions and career advancement (Siegel, 2015). Engaged stakeholders support organizations exhibiting responsible management. Organizational managers attuned to stakeholder awareness should consider responsible management is a

multifaceted manager initiative. Upper management acclimatized to laws, regulations, ethical, moral guidelines, and stakeholder expectations can develop institutional policies aligning with these requirements. Likewise, comprehending the multifaceted manager initiative is a team effort consisting of the organization and individual undertaking. The individual actions do play a part in the organization's responsible management platform. If either the individual or organization fails to achieve or exceed stakeholder expectations, the organization loses stakeholder commitment.

Value-based management creates dilemmas among managers and stakeholders. The continued value-based corporate mindset requires senior manager indoctrination, implementation, and management of value-based management (Beck, 2014). Maintaining a foundation of value-based management helps create trust between corporate managers and stakeholders. The dilemma occurs when value-based decisions do not align with stakeholders interests creating management dilemmas (Beck, 2014). Managers making unethical decisions to meet stakeholder requirements have a negative impact on organizational performance. DeMatthews (2018) and He and Lai (2014) reported results consistent with Beck's (2014) analysis. Additionally, value-based management is a process requiring written and verbal application to be effective (Heavey et al., 2014). Managers must exemplify value-based management publically and privately ensuring employees and stakeholders internalize the organization's commitment to excellence (DeMatthews, 2018).

Manager behavior since 2007 reflects value-based management situations. The failures at Enron, Bear Sterns, Hurricane Katrina relief, and Bernie Madoff's Ponzi

schemes cost organizations and stakeholders billions of dollars. Organizations embracing value-based management programs not only develop employees value comprehension they also foster cultures designed to avoid past failures. Furthermore, continued knowledge attainment conditions employees to support value-based decisions even when those decisions countermand stakeholder requirements. Establishing written value-based policies and procedures does not guarantee employees will also make the best valuebased decision, but established policies may provide a foundational understanding all employees can access. Ultimately value-based organizations provide the tools managers and employees can utilize enhancing the decision-making process. Although cost management, social responsibility, and value-based management provide managers the framework for managing employees, they do clearly address sustainable management considerations. The sustainable managerial model pertains to context, consciousness, continuity, connected, creative, and collective or predominantly known as the 6C-model encourages managers to focus on short and long-term objectives (Arts, 2013). The sustainable managerial concept requires managers' focus on sustainable management consciousness and continuity principles achieving sustainable business transformation (Arts, 2013). Arts (2013) also identified maintaining creativity cruciality for sustainable business success. While Schiff (2014) suggested sustainable management concepts aligning with Arts' sustainable management principles, Dalati, Davidaviciene, and Raudeliuniene (2017) recommended a different methodology. Building organizational trust and job satisfaction are arguably critical to sustainable management (Dalati et al., 2017). Adopting sustainable management allows organizations continuity and

uninterrupted managerial opportunities. Decreasing turbulence in manager positions also creates a foundational trust environment and establishes a cultural atmosphere all stakeholders appreciate. Furthermore, organizations embracing sustainable management concepts can develop future managers within the organization creating a competitive managerial advantage. Maintaining a competitive management advantage can lead to increased organizational growth and reduced loss prevention.

Transformational management is an integral part of organizational longevity. Although some transformations fail, appropriate management does influence positive operational change success (Kotter, 2014). Transformational managers continuing change implementation also contribute to financial prosperity (Kotter, 2014). Kotter's (2014) transformational management concepts resonate in the business community. Hughes (2015) published results consistent with Kotter's findings. Adding to Kotter's unprecedented change concepts, Hughes (2015) reported the transformational change within an organization increases moral and ethical management. Likewise, Scherzinger and Schumacher (2016) suggested that gradual change implementation coupled with change agents or individuals inside or outside the organization facilitating change increasing transformational change acceptance. The business environment is dynamic and always changing based on internal and external stimuli. Organizations incorporating transformational management changes create distinct competitive advantages. Furthermore, managers comprehending organizational change requirements create growth, mentorship, and managerial development opportunities. Continued change

requirement observations also establish manager credibility and expertise, aligning with Kotter's transformational essential components.

Avoiding the Need for Crisis Management

Crisis management can be taxing. Unexpected system failures create rapidly developing scenarios when instant assessment, rapid decisions, and potentially threatening circumstances occur in an uncertain environment. Vitally important, automotive industry manufacturers maintain crisis management programs however each program is different. Timely and accurate communication is paramount during crisis management activities (Aggarwal, Jindal, & Laveena, 2015). Failed timely and accurate communication during a crisis management situation generates false situational awareness and faulty operational responses (Aggarwal et al., 2015). Additionally, failing to achieve timely and accurate communication, false situational awareness, and faulty operational responses leads to unclearly crisis definition or identification complicating crisis management operations (Aggarwal et al., 2015). Bowen and Zheng (2014) found that communication is the central element to crisis management effectiveness. Furthermore, effective communication assists organizations in the development of crisis management strategies (Bowen & Zheng, 2014). Although crisis management communications lead to crisis situational awareness, not all crisis management communications are negative. Specific operations relating to the crisis can receive upgrades. Advancing outdated systems, technologies, or operations will increase operational effectiveness based on crisis management lessons learned (Sass & Szalavetz, 2013). Likewise, upgrading strengthens the organizations' position within their

perspective industry (Sass & Szalavetz, 2013). Individual organizations capturing and learning from crisis management communications successes and failures also create opportunities to upgrade their crisis management plans. Maintaining updated crisis management plans establishes the framework for communicating internally and externally during crisis situations. Furthermore, communicating accurately the crisis can contribute to ethical and credible manager responsibility.

Crisis management communications influence internal and external perceptions regarding the organization's functionality. Journalist publications influence public perception of crisis management situations affecting crisis recovery and ultimately influencing reduced loss prevention (Cho & Hong, 2016). Understanding consumers' expectations and reactions based on crisis management publications provide organizations the opportunity to inspire consumers purchasing goods and services (Mansor & Nasir, 2017). Although publishing crisis events influence public perceptions, organization managers can control the information provided (Aggarwal et al., 2015). Maintaining crisis awareness, understanding the crisis management plan, and effective decision making eventually managers can encourage positive crisis management, perceptions, and organizational reduced loss prevention (Mansor & Nasir, 2017). Multiple literature sources indicated insights into crisis management and published results relating to stakeholder perceptions before, during, and after a crisis. Some of the published crisis events include the 1987 Black Monday crisis, 2003 Space Shuttle Columbia accident, 2008-2010 automotive industry financial downturn, and 2008 Takata Air Bag recall. Although published crisis management activities do influence consumers,

managers must be cognizant of information influences. Managers encouraging false or inaccurate information publication must understand they are encouraging ethical, moral, and social disobedience. Intentionally manipulating public opinion to increase reduced loss prevention or limit liabilities can create legal dilemmas. Additionally, creating or emboldening a culture supporting unethical actions erodes the organization's effectiveness and ultimately deteriorates reduced loss prevention.

Perceived crisis responsibility influences organizational success (Aggarwal et al., 2015). Organizations having culpability receive negative consumer experiences and organizations displaying responsible crisis management operations receive positive consumer expectations (Mansor & Nasir, 2017). Additionally, focusing on crisis communication does influence consumer perception (Mansor & Nasir, 2017). Aggarwal et al. (2015) and Sass and Szalavetz (2013) reported results consistent with findings in Mansor and Nasir's (2017) study. Although Mansor and Nasir found that crisis communication is a crisis management linchpin, Erickson and Liff (2017) contended that strong, well-informed, and proactive management determines crisis management effectiveness. Slow response or unclear managerial decisions inherently influence crisis management operational success (Erickson & Liff, 2017). Managers maintaining quality crisis communications regarding crisis management operations and defining answerability does influence stakeholder acceptance (Mansor & Nasir, 2017). Managers failing to provide public announcements concerning ongoing crisis within the organization cause degradation of the organizational image. Making public announcements, managers gain the opportunity to influence consumer awareness of the

crisis. Marketers can shape consumers perception of the organization influencing purchasing decisions and ultimately impact reduced loss prevention. Although not all consumers focus on the organization's in crisis management activities, the consumers focused on the organization's crisis management activities want to ensure they purchase products from a reputable organization.

Crisis management response strategies are helpful when developing crisis management plans. Marketers determining which strategies utilized will influence stakeholder perceptions. Utilizing scapegoating, justification, apology, and reminding strategies do not provide positive results when measuring the publics blame point of view (Bundy, 2015). Additionally, organizations experiencing a crisis struggle to maintain positive stakeholder perceptions (Bundy, 2015). Li and Zou (2016) reported results consistent with Bundy (2015). Maintaining dynamic product awareness as part of an overall crisis management strategy assists marketers in making decisions relating to customer perceptions (Li & Zou, 2016). Incorporating dynamic product awareness, strategy selection, and effective communication also creates consumer awareness enhancing public relations and perceptions of the organization (Bowen & Zheng, 2014). Managers within the organizations must consider strategic approaches to crisis management. Blaming other organizations does not resolve consumer apprehensions during a crisis. Maintaining blameworthiness does not favor well with consumers either; however, it does establish organizational managers as ethically acquiescent. Simultaneously justification and apology strategies also hinder crisis management operations. Stakeholders comprehend organizational operations are not error-free and

potential crisis scenarios can occur. When they do occur, utilizing justification or apology strategies alienate organizations creating consumer doubt, questioning if the organization can effectively manage the crisis. Also, maintaining a reminding strategy will not build consumer faith in a product. Managing the crisis, capturing lessons learned, and annotating the crisis event assists organizations in future operations. Reminding consumers of past transgressions heightens customer dissatisfaction and influences organizational reduced loss prevention (Bundy, 2015).

Crisis management requires more than effective and timely communication. Organizations maintaining a crisis management plan require trained and prepared personnel (Ali & Al-Aali, 2016). Ensuring employees understand and implement crisis management plans is critical to successfully navigating crises. Although crises occur rapidly, organized and trained personnel influence the outcome affecting organizational reduced loss prevention (Mansor & Nasir, 2017). Furthermore, maintaining the capacity to plan a crisis management strategy is part of training and preparing personnel (Adnan, 2014). Erickson and Liff (2017) reported results consistent with Ali and Al-Aali (2016) confirming trained and prepared personnel create positive crisis management results. Mansor and Nasir (2017) also confirmed trained and prepared personnel enhance crisis management plans adding to management effectiveness. Adding organizational policy implementations, regular discussions, and managerial focus on crisis management planning, development, and training will influence crisis survival (Erickson & Liff, 2017). Maintaining a crisis management plan is challenging. Organizational operations are dynamic in creating challenging situations. Training and preparing all employees for every crisis scenario is unrealistic. Although training for every scenario is unrealistic, maintaining a crisis management plan safeguarding against catastrophic business failure, training all available employees, and garnering ingrained manager influences establishes a solid foundation for crisis management. Additionally, once employees internalize the crisis management plan updated refresher training applications maintain crisis management plan relevancy and continually remind employees vigilance can influence crisis management plan implementation and success. Unfortunately, not all organizations maintain an effective or relevant crisis management plan (Erickson & Liff, 2017).

Organizations maintaining and training crisis management plans create a competitive business advantage versus unprepared organizations (Aggarwal et al., 2015).

Transition

In Section 1, I provided a concise overview of the problem and the purpose of this study, establishing the automotive industry encounters brand loyalty regarding product recall strategies. Continued discussions concerning the research purpose are to explore automotive industry management strategies relating to product recalls. After establishing the business problem, I outlined the specific interview questions I used for this doctoral research. The interview questions aligned with the conceptual framework. The conceptual framework for this doctoral research was the high-reliability theory established by Todd La Porte. Enhancing business understanding of product recall strategies and reduced loss prevention relationships creates business advantages and helps maintain a safe environment

In the literature review, I provided readers with insight into my research topic of strategies to minimize the use of automotive products that contribute to recalls. The initial literature review section contains an introduction, a restatement of the purpose of my study, and literature search strategies. The literature review contains my exhaustive review of four topic areas. The first topic is a high-reliability theory. I provided insights into the high-reliability theory establishment in 1987. Establishing the high-reliability theory, I wrote about the structural solutions, error-free networks, and the cultural diversity of high-reliability organizations. The following pages contained brand loyalty literature discussions. Establishing customer perceptions are critical to brand loyalty; I added the development of learning organizations enhances brand loyalty. Additional brand loyalty research includes emotional value contributions, brand trust connections, and values concepts relating to brand loyalty. Management is the third literature review topic in which I reviewed the literature regarding how cost management influences reduced loss prevention. I highlighted ethical, value-based, sustainable, and transformational management are essential aspects of this doctoral research. The last literature review topic was crisis management. The review included communication, journalist publications on crisis operations, organizational responsibility acceptance, crisis management strategies, and plan development insights.

In Section 2, I will confirm the purpose of this doctoral study. Additionally, I establish the researcher roles and outline researcher requirements. The research method, design, and population and sampling criteria highlighted after the purpose outline the qualitative methodologies for this study. I will then establish the ethical research

mechanisms for this doctoral research, establishing Institutional Review Board required approvals, mandatory to complete the research. In the final portion of Section 2, I will mention the reliability and validity sections. Developing dependable research is critical to the doctoral study completion process.

In Section 3, I will present the findings of this research study. The Institutional Review Board provided approval I then collected and analyzed data for the research. The data and analysis information will remain in Section 3. Additionally, I will list the applications to professional practice, social change implications, recommendations for further research, and end with a concluding statement.

Section 2: The Project

Section 2 includes a restatement of the purpose of this study, a discussion of my role as the researcher, and the eligibility criteria regarding participation in this study. I explain the target population, describe the use of purposeful sampling, and justify the sample size. I explain why the qualitative methodology and case study design are appropriate for this study. I describe the data collection, organizational, and analysis techniques and procedures. I conclude Section 2 with a detailed discussion regarding the measures ensuring dependable, credible findings.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies some automotive industry managers use to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Data collection from three automotive industry managers from one company in southeastern Michigan provided valuable information from automotive industry focused managers. Selecting managers working in southeastern Michigan provided case-specific, successfully implemented strategies that reduce product recall. Implications from this study may help industry managers create positive social change by creating new ways to build safer vehicles, fashion systems reducing motoring customer injuries, and design product recall strategies improving automobile industry safety standards and practices. Additionally, managers may use the findings of this study to increase employee job satisfaction and improve trust between manager and nonmanager employees. Positive social change may occur through the expanded confidence in the safety and reliability experienced by drivers.

Role of the Researcher

I functioned as the researcher and the primary data collection instrument for this doctoral research. A researcher's primary purpose during qualitative doctoral research is data collection through guiding interviews, observations, analysis, and maintaining unbiased presumptions (Clark & Vealé, 2018). A researcher's role also requires high confidence levels, opposition management skills, multitasking abilities, and sufficient self-esteem quantities (Morse, 2015). Furthermore, the researcher must maintain basic ethical principles protecting the human subjects involved with the doctoral research aligning with the Belmont Report (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). A researcher has the responsibility to protect research participants' privacy, participation capacity, and respect the individuals' right to ethical justice (Zahle, 2017).

I have a thorough understanding of the automotive industry and automobile parts replacement. My experience includes an associate degree in automotive technology. Additionally, past employments incorporate service technician with Sears Automotive, O'Reilly Automotive, and Napa Auto Parts, earning the Automotive Service Excellence Brakes certification. I also received additional mechanic training from the United States Army performing as a mechanic for 7 years. Through multiple years of automotive experience, I witnessed the importance of ensuring quality automotive parts installation occurs with every vehicle limiting or eliminating product recalls.

A researcher must avoid information bias or inaccurate measurement tool usage, data collection errors, or influential personal differences (Yates & Leggett, 2016). I used

pre-established unbiased questions during the interviews and data collection process to mitigate bias and avoid injecting my core beliefs or cultural perspectives. Moreover, past personal experiences potentially inject unwanted personal bias. Allowing personal bias and emotions to influence scholarly research is unacceptable and avoidance worthy (Abdalla, Oliveria, Azevedo, & Gonzalez, 2017). Knowing one's personal bias sensitivity and meeting ethical research parameters leads to bias avoidance or resolution (Yin, 2018). Understanding my personal bias and focusing on research parameters also mitigated data viewing through a personal lens or perspective.

Interviewing individuals possessing situational specific perspectives provided rich, detailed data regarding the case study topic. Implementing an interview protocol is a method a researcher uses to clarify the research and develop academic trust (Amankwaa, 2016). I used an interview protocol to maintain a consistent interview process (see Appendix A). A researcher using a protocol also ensures the data collection methods adhere to the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB) human subjects' protection requirements. Researchers protect the participants to ensure researchers' published documents avoid harming individuals or institutions relating to the research (Cooper & McNair, 2017). My obligation as the researcher was to comply with the basic ethical principles the National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research Commission, mandated July 12, 1974. The commission members summarized the basic ethical principles outlined in the National Research Act and commission deliberations conducted in the 1976 Belmont Report (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and

Behavioral Research, 1979). I ensured that all participants remained autonomous agents and contributed their data freely, respecting their opinions and choices by aligning with the National Research Act and Belmont Report researcher obligations.

Participants

Qualified participants had experience in reducing product failure and the need for product recalls. The eligibility criteria for participating in this study were (a) a manager in the automotive industry, (b) used a successful strategy to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall, and (c) located in southeastern Michigan. A challenging portion of most doctoral research studies is the researcher attaining access to participants meeting selection criteria aligning with the research question (Moser & Korstens, 2017). The participants and organizations' time are valuable so establishing data collection times minimizing or avoiding work interruptions creates synergy and benefits all participants (Clark & Clark, 2015). A strategy I used to gain participant access begins by contacting the individuals through email or phone call. I used public contact information from business websites and Facebook to communicate with the participants (see Appendix B). Once given contact permission, I invited three individuals to participate. The key criteria for participant selection was a willingness to participate, fulfilling a management position, possessing an institutional safety working knowledge, knowledge of product recalls, experience with implementing strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall and preparedness to sign informed consent forms

Working relationships and organizational trust among the researcher and research participants are critical and require commitment from everyone involved (Bulatova, 2015). Working relationship development also requires trust (Barnes, Leonidou, Leonidou, & Siu, 2015). The participant must trust the researcher if the researcher desires inviolate or disestablished information (Birchall, 2014). Furthermore, the researcher must maintain confidence the participants provide trustworthy responses to all interview questions, avoiding bias (Yin, 2018). A trust development technique will be establishing and maintaining respondent confidentiality in written form. Moreover, reiterating that the research does not coincide with workplace retribution results in additional trust among all individuals participating in the research (Amankwaa, 2016). The participants understood the published doctoral study would not contain the names of participants or organizations. The participants also understood participating in the research was voluntary. I reviewed the informed consent form with the participants, noting that they have the right to withdraw from the study at any time.

Qualitative researchers interview participants to extract data for analysis (Brown & Danaher, 2019). Purposeful sampling is the intentional selection of participants with desirable preselected qualities providing participants with the desired case specific appropriateness (Parker & Northcott, 2016; Yin, 2018). The selection of unique participants providing topic focused rich information enhances researchers' ability to achieve data saturation (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Furthermore, the select participants being part of the case-specific organization represent the larger population (Brown & Danaher, 2019). I elected to use the purposeful sampling of marketing, management, and managers

because the uniquely positioned managers fulfill white collar positions and satiate decision-making positions. Additionally, focusing on the critical case type purposeful sampling may provide applicable insights into other automotive industry situations.

Research Method and Design

The focus of this study was to explore the strategies managers in the automotive industry use to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall.

Qualitative methodology and case study design are ways researchers explore managerial challenges, answer socially derived business concerns, and explore high-reliability theory scenarios (Birchall, 2014). Selecting an effective research method also provides researchers processes for answering research questions (Korstjens & Moser, 2017). This section contains additional contentions supporting research methodology and design selections.

Research Method

I used a qualitative research methodology for this study. Researchers use the qualitative research methodology to provide exploratory techniques and collect data encompassing cultural, verbal, and social phenomena (Danielsson & Rosberg, 2015; Roszak, 2015). Additionally, qualitative researchers encapsulate data collection through open-ended questions, establishing verbal and nonverbal data collection opportunities to enrich data analysis and interpretation prospects (Morse, 2015). I used the qualitative methodology to collect data through exploratory techniques and asking qualified participants open-ended questions regarding the phenomenon. Researchers use the qualitative research methodology to collect rich data through semistructured interviews,

organizational documents, and observations of participants recorded in a reflective journal (Jitaru & Popescul, 2017). I conducted qualitative research to collect information-rich data from eligible participants through semistructured interviews, reviewing organizational documents, and recording reflective notes in a journal.

Quantitative methodology researchers employ numeric data, hypothesis development, and testing methods to answer research questions (McKenzie, 2015).

Researchers conduct a quantitative study to test the validity of existing theories, develop new theories through statistical testing of numeric data, or measure the statistical strength of variables (Michaelson, McKerron, & Davison, 2015). The quantitative methodology researcher uses surveys containing closed-ended questions to collect primary data from participants (Concato & Hartigan, 2016; Doody & Bailey, 2016). In this study, I sought rich data from managers regarding the strategies they used to minimize the use of products that contribute to product recalls. Statistical testing of numeric data collected from closed-ended surveys would not result in data needed to answer the central research question of this study; therefore, I rejected the use of the quantitative methodology.

Researchers conducting a mixed-method research study combine quantitative and qualitative research methodologies, creating a complex research study (Yin, 2018). The mixed-method researcher must devote significant time and resources to collect qualitative and quantitative data, perform statistical analysis of numeric, quantitative data and interpret qualitative data, and present the findings from both types of data (Abro, Khurshid, & Aamir, 2015; Roszak, 2015). The objective of the mixed-method researcher is to conduct a study in which a single methodology would not result in the data needed

to answer the research questions (Mabila, 2017). Researchers choose to use a mixed-method approach when the need exists to collect qualitative and quantitative data to explore and examine the research problem (Halcomb & Hickman, 2015). I did not need to combine quantitative and qualitative methodologies to collect numeric data in addition to rich, qualitative data from participants to answer the research question; therefore, I did not use the mixed-method approach to conduct this study.

Research Design

Researchers use the case study design to contribute to understanding social, political, and organizational occurrences (Zahle, 2017). Furthermore, a case study design includes expressive and valuable information and is a means for the researcher to engage in holistic topic exploration (Heavey et al., 2014; Keenan, Teijlingen, & Pitchforth, 2015). Researchers using the case study design explore a complex phenomenon within a bounded, contextual setting (Morse, 2015). Additionally, researchers using the case study design focus on a set timeframe and circumstances regarding a particular subject matter (Yin, 2018). I selected a case study design because I wanted to explore a complex phenomenon transpiring in a contextual, business environment.

I considered the narrative research design for this doctoral research. Researchers using the narrative research design gather data from the participants' life stories and focus on retold experiences to explore a phenomenon (Birchall, 2014). Narrative researchers focus on stories from participants, regardless if true, to form a conclusion (McAlpine, 2016). Shapiro (2016) noted that researchers using the narrative design rely

solely on recounts of participants regarding the research topic. I did not propose to collect data using participants' life stories; therefore, I rejected the narrative research design.

The ethnographic research design was a consideration. Baskerville and Myers (2015) defined the ethnographic research design as the researcher conducting prolonged observations, interactions, and analyzing social interactions regarding human cultures. Ethnographic research entails the researcher observing, interviewing, and analyzing social phenomena (Kaplan, 2016). Ethnographic researchers emphasize social and cultural interactions with participants (Baskerville & Myers, 2015). I did not choose the ethnographic design because I was not collecting data regarding the social or cultural aspects of participants.

Data saturation is complex and difficult to determine when a researcher achieves saturation (Porcher, Ravaud, Tran, & Tran, 2016). Data saturation is an essential component of a credible, reliable research study (Porcher et al., 2016). Acquiring enough data for study replication signifies data saturation and research reliability (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Data saturation occurs when the researcher concludes additional information will not occur with further inquiry (Gentles, Charles, Ploeg, & McKibbon, 2015). I conducted data collection techniques focusing on participants who meet the eligibility criteria and concentrate on data relevant to answering the research question. Furthermore, interviewing automotive industry managers meeting the research criterion and reviewing organizational documents until no new information, themes, or patterns emerge was the means for achieving data saturation.

Population and Sampling

The sampling method for this study was purposeful sampling. Researchers use purposeful sampling when the need exists to identify participants with specific knowledge of the research topic and problem (Yin, 2018). Selecting a group of individuals with research topic understanding is a means for a researcher to collect information-rich data relevant to answering the central research question of the study (Jitaru & Popescul, 2017). Furthermore, using purposeful sampling and participant identification criterion is a strategy that researchers use to ensure data saturation (Reeves, 2017). I used purposeful sampling to select participants with specific knowledge of and experience in implementing successful strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall in the automotive industry.

The target population consists of managers within an automotive company in southeastern Michigan who successfully implemented strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Researchers seeking data saturation must determine if the purposeful sample of participants is an acceptable size and is the ideal number of participants to achieve data saturation (Kruth, 2015; Yin, 2018). A researcher conducting a limited scope case study might collect ample data to answer the research question and attain data saturation using from three to six participants, yet should review previous research studies to justify an initial sample size (Amankwaa, Hancock, Mueller, & Revell, 2016). Paull (2017) conducted qualitative case study research regarding the successful strategies managers implemented to reduce product-harm crises, reaching data saturation with a sample size of three participants. Akaeze (2016) conducted a qualitative

multiple case study of three automotive industry companies interviewing three business managers. Faciane (2018) conducted a qualitative case study to explore the strategies managers used to reduce product recall, using a sample size of five participants. Paull's, Akaeze's, and Faciane's published scholarly works establish three participants was an appropriate sample size for my study.

Researchers should select participants who possess a working knowledge and understanding of the research topic subject matter or situation (Foster, Hoover, Roth, & Strapp, 2018). The participants must also meet the role criteria for inclusion in a study for the researcher to answer the research question (Duan et al., 2015). Qualified participants had experience in reducing product failure and the need for product recalls. The eligibility criteria for participating in this study were (a) a manager in the automotive industry, (b) used a successful strategy to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall, and (c) located in southeastern Michigan.

Saturation achievement or data saturation requires data collection from enough participants to answer the research question (Boddy, 2016). Researchers must determine no new data, themes, or information will occur with additional collection of data (Porcher et al., 2016). Triangulation is the method of using multiple data sources achieving data convergence and saturation (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The four different types of triangulation are analyst, methodological, theory-perspective, and triangulation of sources (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Boddy (2016) contended analyst triangulation requires multiple researchers, methodological triangulation requires the researcher to use different data collection methods, and theory triangulation requires the researcher to use multiple

theories to interpret data. In this study, I used methodological triangulation to confirm data saturation. Researchers using methodological triangulation focus on different data sources to be able to crosscheck one set of data with a second set of data (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I used the data generated from the participants' answers the interview questions and a review of relevant documents to achieve data saturation. I conducted interviews daily within the automotive company areas until completing all the interviews. Each day's closing activities included data review of the interview questions, interview data, and company documents as I searched for repetitive data. Once I determined no new data themes or information was available regarding the research question and interview questions, I concluded the interview process. Researchers use member checking to reach data saturation (Cypress, 2017; Fusch & Ness, 2015). I transcribed the interview audio recordings, develop an interpreted summary of the transcripts, met again with the participants, and ask them to validate my interpretation of their interview responses. During the member-checking session, I asked the participants if they had any new information to offer regarding the strategies that they used to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. I continued data collection until no new themes or patterns emerge.

The interview setting is critical to building trust with the participants. The interviewer may not have control over the location and may need to adjust to the participant's schedules or restrictions (Amankwaa et al., 2016). Furthermore, the interview location must be convenient for all parties, private, and logistically supportable (Morse, 2015). The initial interview setting was a quiet location near the automotive

company headquarters. I gained access to this interview site through prior coordination with the site owner. I needed to adjust the interview location. The alternate location was away from the headquarters and located in a library location conducive to the participant's requirements.

Ethical Research

Ethical researchers obtain informed consent from participants prior to engaging in any data collection efforts (James & Busher, 2015; Resnik, Rasmussen, & Kissling, 2015). The informed consent form should contain unambiguous language regarding the purpose of the research, the risks and benefits of participating in the study, the time commitment associated with participation, and any incentives offered or the lack thereof (Hull & Wilson, 2017). I obtained informed consent from participants prior to engaging in data collection. I used the informed consent form to convey to the potential participants the risks and benefits of participating in this study, their estimated time commitment, and that participating in this study was voluntary. Prior to conducting the interviews, I reviewed the informed consent form with the participants to ensure they understand that they can withdraw from participating in the study without any repercussions. Participants could withdraw from the study before, during, or after the interview by conveying their decision in-person, or by email or telephone. Despite signing a written consent establishing data collection authorization, the participants had the nondiscriminatory right to terminate the interview at any time. I did not have to document any participant withdrawal and destroy any associated data or records.

Researchers should maintain an audit trail to document participant withdrawals from a research study (Beskow & O'Rourke, 2015).

As noted in the informed consent form, participants did not receive monetary or other forms of compensation for participating in this research study. I provided each participant with a 1-2-page executive summary of the findings. Social science researchers should avoid offering compensation to participants or engaging in other coercive actions to persuade people to participant in a research study (Hidi, 2016). Incentivized participants are likely to result in less credible findings (Hidi, 2016). To improve the prospects of credible findings, I did not offer participants any participation rewards.

Researchers conducting an ethical research study abide by the principles contained in the Belmont Report (Cooper & McNair, 2017). To abide by the Belmont Report principles, a researcher must respect the participants' privacy, obtain informed consent from participants, and treat all participants with fairness and justice (Zahle, 2017). Ethical researchers use tremendous discipline and the establishment of procedures to protect the participants (Johnson, 2015). I abided by the principles of the Belmont Report while conducting this research study by maintaining the confidentiality of the participants, obtaining informed consent from participants prior to collecting data, and treating all participants with respect and fairness. I used an interview protocol to ensure equal treatment of all participants (see Appendix A).

I obtained IRB approval from Walden University before beginning data collection for this study. Acquiring IRB approval from the affiliated governing body is a means to ensure protection for the institution, participants, and the researcher (Rothwell et al.,

2015). IRBs are the governing body within research universities that ensure the ethical treatment of human subjects (Blackwood et al., 2015; Murtha & Lipkin, 2017). The Walden University IRB approval number is 05-06-19-0498694.

Researchers have the responsibility of safeguarding all research files, logs, memos, notes, recorded material, and other documents containing participant information against public exposure (Rothwell et al., 2015; Yin, 2018). I created encrypted digital and analog files containing collected data, storing the information in a fireproof locked safe in my home office for 5 years. Once the 5 years pass, I will shred all analog files and destroy the external storage device containing all recorded and digital files.

To maintain ethical research standards and abide by the Belmont Report, researchers must protect the confidentiality of participants (Johnson, 2015). Avoidance of including any personal identifiers of participants in the published study is a paramount duty of researchers (Rothwell et al., 2015). I used the code names of P1, P2, P3, P4, P5, and P6 for the participants within the published study to maintain their confidentiality. I did not include the name of the company serving as the research partner organization for this single case study in the final published study.

Data Collection Instruments

I served as the principal data collection instrument and analyst. The primary process consists of semistructured interviews with open-ended questions facilitating shared insights provided by the participants (Clark & Vealé, 2018). Researchers should collect data using trustworthy methods to avoid data corruption or contamination (Yin, 2018). The semistructured format is a means for researchers to establish a flexible

process for collecting data (Johnson, Kallio, Kangasniemi, & Pietila, 2016). Additionally, I asked open-ended questions during the semistructured interviews to gain rich data from participants and contribute to the reliability and validity of this study. I developed ten open-ended interview questions contributing to the semistructured interview process (see Appendix A).

The data collection process began with my establishing an interview protocol (see Appendix A). The protocol enhances trustworthiness, reliability, and dependability during the research progression (Amankwaa, 2016). The protocol is a means for the researcher to adhere to reliable data collection methods while simultaneously protecting the participants and institutions (Morse, 2015). Utilizing the protocol, I scheduled interviews per the participants' availability. Maximization of easily accessible locations to conduct face-to-face interviews was paramount. I used handwritten notes and a digital recording device to contribute to the dependability and credibility of the data. Upon completion of the interview data collection, data transcription began using Dragon computer software. Company data, business sources, sanctioned Internet sources, and The United States Securities and Exchange Commission documentation augmented the interview data.

Data Collection Technique

Data collection is an integral segment of research. Scholars formulating research documents utilize a multitude of data collection techniques striving to achieve unbiased, accurate, and relevant collected data. The interview process is a means for the researcher to observe the participant's nonverbal characteristics contributing to researcher data

comprehension (Abbott, Hastie, & Jepson, 2015; Clark & Vealé, 2018). Furthermore, the interview process is an acceptable data collection method for qualitative research (Johnson et al., 2016; Leedy & Ormrod, 2016). During this study, I used open-ended questions and a review of organizational documents to generate data.

The first data collection process step was the acquisition of the IRB approval to conduct the study. Once the IRB approved the research study, the next step consisted of previous knowledge and information utilization. The literature review process is a collection vehicle for researching specific information concerning the research topic. A comprehensive knowledge base obtained beforehand leads to subject matter expertise and professionalism. Contacting the participants aligns with protocol and enhances researcher and participant relations. The university must agree to participate before contacting participants. The next step required contacting participants and scheduling interview times, dates, locations, and voluntary agreement for participation.

I had an obligation to protect participant rights. The participant includes the individuals participating and organizations affiliated with my study. Before data collection, the participant provided a signed consent form acknowledging their rights as a participant. Once the interview process was complete, I compiled and transcribed the digitally recorded interview in written form. Dragon computer software was the transcription software utilized for the research study. A manual review of the transcribed document minimized transcription errors or misinterpretations.

Member checking is a technique a researcher applies to improve interview data accuracy and validate the participant's narrative (Cypress, 2017; Scott, 2016). Providing

the participant with written documentation and allowing adjustments encourages clarification, increases researcher trustworthiness, and alleviates miscommunications (Lemieux, 2016). I provided the participants with an interpreted summary of the interview transcript to provide them with the opportunity to validate that I accurately interpreted their responses to the interview questions. I phone called each participant to discuss the study data. The participants provided additional quality measures to ensure the interview data was unbiased, accurate, and relevant.

Semistructured interview data collection is an acceptable method for research data collection. Although semistructured interview data collection is acceptable, the process does contain some disadvantages. A disadvantage may be the researcher does not have control over the time or location of the interview (Amankwaa et al., 2016). Additionally, the interview location may not be conducive to participating parties (Morse, 2015).

The semistructured interview process also contains some advantages. The interview process fosters shared insights experienced by the participants (Bell, 2014). The interview process also provides the researcher flexibility by adjusting the collection process relating to participant nonverbal cues (Johnson et al., 2016). The researcher also has additional process control maximizing all aspects of data situation achievement (Duan et al., 2015).

Reviewing company documents as a data collection technique has some advantages and disadvantages. Researchers review organizational documents to collect corroborating evidence regarding the phenomenon (Sherif, 2018). Collecting data from company documents is a means for researchers to gather information from a second

source to crosscheck the validity of the interview data (Yin, 2018). Disadvantages that exist regarding document review as a data collection technique are data might be inaccurate, out-of-date, incomplete, and difficult to retrieve (Morse, 2015).

Some researchers conduct a pilot study to test the procedures in preparation for a larger study (Henson & Jeffrey, 2016; Yin, 2018). A pilot study is a means for the researcher to authenticate research and interview questions, validate an appropriate sample size, and verify the time commitment of participants (Hazzi & Maldaon, 2015). I conducted a limited scope case study using established research procedures and protocol. I did not need to conduct to a pilot study in preparation for a larger study.

Data Organization Technique

Researchers should pay meticulous attention to data organization details to ensure compliance with university directives and maintain ethical standards (Morse, 2015). I constructed digital and analog files for each participant. Maintaining separate data for each participant contributes to data integrity, maintaining the research data sanctity (Amankwaa, 2016). I identified each participant with an individual generic code, protecting participant identifications as noted in the Belmont Report. Once the interviews were complete, I organized and maintained all data collected from the participants in their perspective digital and analog folders. The organization process occurred within 48 hours of the interview.

Microsoft Word and Excel products are essential to the efficient completion of my research study. All references, transcripts, and data were a part of the Microsoft Word suite of tools. Rothberg (2017) noted the value of using Microsoft Word and Excel to

organize data. I used Microsoft Excel to augment the tracking of interview dates, times, locations, and participants. Researchers should use password-protected files to protect the data (Rothwell et al., 2015). Each of the Microsoft documents created supporting the research is password protected with only myself maintaining the password. Additionally, the external storage device containing the research files is also password protected.

Safeguarding files, logs, memos, notes, recorded material, and other documents containing participant information against public exposure is a researcher's responsibility (Yin, 2018). I created digital and analog files containing collected data, storing the information in a fireproof locked safe for 5 years. Once the 5 years pass, I will shred all analog files and destroy the external storage device containing all recorded and digital files.

Data Analysis

I used thematic analysis to analyze data in this study. During data analysis, I used methodological triangulation for crosschecking interview data with document data. Methodological triangulation is a qualitative research technique implemented by collecting data from multiple sources of evidence and then crosschecking one set of data with another set of data (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Researchers develop a deeper understanding regarding the phenomena by engaging in methodological triangulation (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Researchers employing individual interviews as a qualitative inquiry and collecting data from different types of managers contribute to multiple viewpoints and contributes to data validation and reliability (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Furthermore, utilizing a literature review, public documents, and

corporate documents combined with interviews may achieve multiple data source gatherings (Marshall & Rossman, 2016).

The principal reason for collecting data is analysis; scrutinizing the information for significant descriptions, patterns, values, or concepts correlating to the research question (Yin, 2018). Face-to-face interviews are the primary data collection source. Furthermore, I used company documents, records, and the government filed documents to enhance the data triangulation process. Crystal (2017) noted that the use of Dragon voice recognition software is a means for researchers to develop accurate interview transcripts. I developed accurate interview transcripts using Dragon voice recognition software.

The initial data analysis began with a thorough literature review. I used the literature review process to provide an empirical understanding of previously written documentation concerning the research question. I developed category names and descriptive words for future NVivo software utilization as part of the literature review process. Coding the data was critical to the theme or pattern identification (Chowdhury, 2015). Once the literature review process was complete, the interview process commenced. I used a digital recorder complimenting handwritten notes during the face-to-face interviews. Utilizing the Dragon voice recognition software, transcription transferred data from voice to Microsoft Word or written form. A comprehensive attending of recorded and written data contributes to efficient data analysis.

The data from all sources received coding. During the coding, I focused on categories developed during the literature review process. Encoding the data and categories provides meaningful descriptions NVivo used to identify themes or patterns

(Sepasgozar & Davis, 2018). I focused on the key themes relating to successful strategies managers used to minimize the use of products that contribute to product recalls during the coding process. Within the presentation of the findings, I exposed the link between the key themes and the high-reliability theory. I used the findings to confirm or refute the scholarly findings of researchers with studies published from 2017-2019.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability

Developing dependable research material is fundamental to qualitative research. Reliability, a measure of research consistency and replicability, is the qualitative research materials' dependability (Noble & Smith, 2015). Qualitative researchers ensure dependability by documenting the interviews, engaging participants in member checking, using methodological triangulation, and reaching data saturation (Fusch & Ness, 2015; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Utilizing digital recordings for each interview provides total recall regarding each interview session. Increased recall accuracy will limit the human error factor when managing participant provided research data. Another technique I used to ensure dependability is member checking of data interpretation. Researchers enhance the dependability of the interview data by allowing participants to review the researcher's interpretation of their interview responses during member checking sessions (Marshall & Rossman, 2016).

I ensured the dependability of the data by reaching data saturation and engaging in methodological triangulation. Data saturation is the collection of all the data needed to answer the research question (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Identifying no new data, themes, or

information will occur is paramount to researchers achieving data saturation (Porcher et al., 2016). I collected interview and document data until no new themes or patterns emerged. I used document data to triangulate the interview data to crosscheck the validity and dependability of the data. Triangulation is a technique scholars use to gather multiple data streams to reach data convergence (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Determining no new data themes or information are not available will signify the research data collection will end.

Validity

Research participants determine the validity or credibility of legitimacy concerning the phenomena research outcomes (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Teusner, 2016). Furthermore, documenting each research phase, including data collection, organization, analysis, and interpretation, is a means for researchers to improve credibility (Birt, Scott, Cavers, Campbell, & Walter, 2016). Marshall and Rossman (2016) defined credibility as research that is trustworthy and believable. I meticulously documented each research phase to improve the credibility and trustworthiness of the data and the findings. Member checking is a process researchers use to ensure credible data (Yin, 2018). I created an interpreted summary of the interview transcripts, engage the participants in a follow-up meeting, and asked them to verify the accuracy of my interpretation of their interview responses to improve the credibility of the data.

Confirmability is the degree to which the interpreted data results in the researcher's representation of the participants' responses, free from researcher bias, opinions, or viewpoints (Birt et al., 2016). Researchers ensure confirmable data and

finding by remaining objective during data collection and analysis, mitigating bias, and maintaining an audit trail for each phase of the research process (Hays, Wood, Dahl, & Kirk-Jenkins, 2016). Presenting the findings from the participants' perspective is a paramount duty of researchers striving for confirmability (Johnson & Rasulova, 2017). I remained objective during all phases of the research, maintained an audit trail, and presented the findings from the participants' perspective. Researchers must be aware of their bias during research (Astedt-Kurki, Kikkala, & Sorsa, 2015). Maintaining a preconceived position while conducting research establishes the researcher's bias and negates the researcher's credibility (Yin, 2018). The doctoral committee provided structured validation combating researcher bias during my research. Additionally, I used member checking to mitigate bias and improve the dependability, credibility, and confirmability of the data. Researchers engage in member checking to allow the participants an opportunity to validate an interpreted summary of the interview transcripts to increases data dependability, accuracy, and validity (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Furthermore, member checking is a means for the participant to comment on and approve researchers' interpretations (Iivari, 2018). I provided the participants with an opportunity to review my interpretation of their interview responses during a follow-up member checking session.

Korstjens and Moser (2017) defined transferability as research transferability to other context or situations by future researchers. Researchers improve the prospects for transferability or the degree of utilization regarding the researcher's experiences, participants, and research material applicable to other settings, groups, or scenarios

through comprehensively documenting the research process, ensuring dependable data, and presenting credible findings (Korstjens & Moser, 2017). I documented each phase enhancing researcher accuracy conforming to credibility and transferability focused imperatives. The documentation consisted of digital recordings and handwritten notes, compiled and organized daily. I ensured the dependability and credibility of the data by using member checking and methodological triangulation as well as reaching data saturation. Readers and nonparticipants afforded the opportunity to apply or fit the research material to other instances prolongs the usefulness of this research study.

Researchers conducting a qualitative case study must reach data saturation to ensure the dependability, credibility, and confirmability of the findings (Fusch & Ness, 2015; Yin, 2018). Data saturation complexities and identification criteria occur when gaining additional data will not occur with further inquiry (Porcher et al., 2016). I conducted interviews with automotive industry managers, engaged the participants in member checking, reviewed company documents, and continued data collection efforts until no new themes or patterns emerged. Once data collection and analysis no longer change the researchers' research problem comprehension, data saturation achievement signifies the need to avoid further data collection (Porcher et al., 2016).

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, I confirmed the purpose of this doctoral study. Additionally, I established my role as the researcher and explained and justified the research method, design, and population and sampling criteria. I then established the ethical research procedures for this doctoral study, noting the need for IRB approval before data

collection. I explained the data collection, organization, and analysis procedures. In the final portion of Section 2, I explained the procedures to ensure dependability, credibility, and confirmability.

Section 3 will contain the presentation of the findings. Once the IRB provided approval, I collected and analyzed data for the research study. The data and analysis information will remain in Section 3. Additionally in Section 3, I will provide the applications to professional practice, social change implications, recommendations for further research, and a concluding statement.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies some automotive industry managers use to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. I explored the study topic by interviewing three automotive industry managers in one Michigan company who successfully used strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. The data came from manager interviews, manager-employee observations, and company documentation from three separate managers. The information became repetitive after three interviews in the same company, achieving data saturation. The findings indicated methods that the managers used to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Three important themes emerged during data analysis: communication strategy, inspection strategy, and process strategy. The three strategies used by the automotive industry managers in one company may be beneficial to other managers seeking to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall.

Presentation of the Findings

The overarching research question for this research was *What strategies do some* automotive industry managers use to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall? I conducted semistructured interviews using open-ended questions collecting data from three participants who consented to the interviews and agreed to have their responses recorded. I used NVivo 12 software to identify themes and patterns

from the responses of participants and the organizational documents. I coded participants names as P1, P2, and P3 to ensure their privacy and confidentiality.

Theme 1: Communication Strategy

The first theme identified during the data analysis process was a communication strategy. All three of the participants noted they used the communication strategy daily and occasionally on an hourly basis to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Focusing on internal communications all three participants also stated they use some form of digital communication to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. P2 stated, "if you run into an unusual situation that you haven't seen before, there are different avenues that we can use on a national level." P2 also noted the different communications avenues included email, bulletins, phone communications, and an internal automated company-specific system. P1 and P3 confirmed the use of email and phone communications as mitigation techniques for minimizing the use of products that contribute to a product recall. P3 added, "Sometimes it's not always a part" that contributes to product recalls. P3 confirmed tracking software updates, failures, and implementing effective communication strategies is critical in minimizing the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Table 1 is a display of the subthemes of the communication strategy

Table 1
Subthemes of Communication Strategy

Subthemes	Participant	Percent of use by participants
Email	P1, P2, P3	100%
Phone	P1, P2, P3	100%
Bulletin	Р3	75%
Automated Internal Company System	P2	25%

All participants confirmed using the email system as a primary communications system. Furthermore, all participants confirmed using email provides a standard form of communication supported by their organization and continues as part of the companies preferred communication mode. Focusing on emails sent internally between managers is an effective method for minimizing the risk regarding products, streamlining the communications process, and increasing product quality (Porporato, 2016). The communications strategy used by managers confirms the research of Porporato (2016) in that using systems to improve product quality while simultaneously lowering product defects enhances company operations.

All participants explained the effectiveness of using the phone as an effective communications strategy. P2 stated, "We call a national database and confirm if the product is part of a recall." Using local information, all participants maintain a local data network and communicate strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. The telephone and data center communication strategies used by automotive industry managers confirm the research of Kache and Seuring (2017) in that

managers effectively using digital systems improve communication speeds and improve the output of information.

P3 described the manufacturer using bulletins is an effective communications strategy. P3 stated, "The manufacturer provides bulletins notifying us the product is recalled." Although bulletins are a one-way communication tool, they still provide P3 with a valuable communication tool used locally. P3 used the bulletin to communicate with other members of the organization minimizing the use of products that contribute to product recall.

Researchers use methodological triangulation to ensure data saturation, credibility, validity, and reliability of the data (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Collecting and analyzing multiple data sources also minimizes researcher bias and enhances researcher rigor (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I used data from face-to-face interviews, publicly available organizational documents, and other documents relevant to the research topic. Furthermore, I used my journal entries to further the methodological triangulation process. I reviewed the automotive company's website, finding that a communication strategy is paramount for the company's ability to minimize the use of products that potentially contribute to a recall. I reviewed the company's website, court documents, and the National Transportation Safety Board (NTSB) documents regarding the company's communication strategy to mitigate the effects of product recalls. I reviewed the company's annual reports from 2015-2018, identifying that the company leaders prescribe the use of a communication strategy to avoid using components that contribute to a product recall.

The findings regarding managers using the communication strategy align with the high-reliability theory. Weber (2015) established that companies performing as high-reliability organizations develop principals and procedures relying on effective communications to remain resilient. Gale et al. (2016) also surmised that high-reliability organizations use hierarchical control mechanisms enhancing communication and control increasing operational effectiveness. Good managers continually focus on improving loss prevention measures, capitalizing on effective communication as part of a comprehensive control mechanism to reduce losses (Kaila, 2017). Managers understanding the dynamics of an effective communications strategy and hierarchical control mechanisms contribute to high-reliability organizational development. Adding control measures also enhances managers' strategies to remain resilient.

Theme 2: Inspection Strategy

The second theme identified during the data analysis process was the inspection strategy. All three participants acknowledge using inspection strategy weekly and occasionally daily to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. All three participants also noted using an inspection process creates increased time requirements to the automotive parts process and confirm the inspection process enhances operational effectiveness. P1 stated "We do a vehicle inquiry on every ticket written for every car." The vehicle inquiry provides the organization the opportunity to review potential parts already listed within the organization that may fail. Although the part was operational upon vehicle arrival, the managers can choose to replace the part before part failure. P2 affirmed the vehicle inquiry process is a critical aspect of finding

defective parts before they fail. Specifically, P2 stated "The majority of recalls we do are software upgrades." P2 used the digital inspection process to identify software failures prior to customers using the vehicle. P2 also confirmed "We do a lot of inspections that may affect many vehicles." P3 stated "The inspection process is how we control the product recall process." P3 noted using the inspection process information to compare with the organizations data base assists in identifying parts they may contribute to product recalls. Table 2 is a display of the subthemes of the inspection strategy.

Subthemes of Inspection Strategy

Table 2

Subthemes	Participant	Percent of use by participants
Visual Inspection	P1, P2, P3	100%
Digital Inspection	P1, P2	25%
Measuring Inspection	P2	15%

The visual inspection processes all three participants used is an intricate part of their daily operations. P2 observed that, although inspecting products does require a little more time, the process allows managers the opportunity to identify products that may contribute to product recall before installation. P3 noted using the visual inspection process on every single product applied does not occur 100% of the time; P3 confirmed the visual inspection process usage occurs daily. Furthermore, P1 surmised identifying product failures, defective products, or incorrectly manufactured products contributes to enhanced safety for their customers.

The digital inspection processes P1 and P2 used occur on a limited basis. P2 noted that not all products used by their company are digital or have a digital aspect.

Additionally, not all the products P1 and P2 used receive a digital inspection before installation. P2 stated digital inspections occur on some products after installation. P2 confirmed the organization installs the product and digitally inspects the product before returning the customer's automobile.

The measuring inspection P2 used only occurs 15% of the time. P2 stated, "Sometimes you run into an unusual situation, something you haven't seen before and there are different avenues to gain insight." P2 referred to selective specific measurable mechanical products requiring the use of calipers or other mechanical measuring devices. Although all three participants noted their products derive from specific vendors, P2 surmised some of the products visually do not confirm to manufacturer standards. When P2 identified these products do not meet manufacturer standards, P2 then used a measuring inspection process to determine if the product may contribute to a safety situation or product recall.

I used methodological triangulation to improve the validity of my study. Focusing on publicly available organizational documents, I enhanced researcher processes and minimized personal bias. I reviewed the company's website, annual reports from 2015-2018, court documents, NTSB, and U.S. government reports during methodological triangulation. The company website, court documents, NTSB, and annual reports contained specific language directed to managers to ensure proper inspection of all automotive components prior to installation. The U.S. government reports included

content regarding the company manager's ability to properly inspect all components to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Additionally, I used data from face-to-face interviews and journal entries to complete the methodological triangulation process.

The findings regarding managers using the inspection strategy aligned with the high-reliability theory. Managers using the inspection strategy supported Hesjevoll, Naevestad, and Phillips's (2018) findings that managers using inspections contribute to the reduction of risk and damages within organizations. The findings also support the use of inspections to prevent complex digital issues within the company, supporting Huzita, Merlin, Ribeito, Sgarbi, and Trindade's (2016) findings. Additionally, Weber (2015) found that organizations focusing managers on effective product recall identification and influencing managers' actions relating to product recalls is a characteristic of quality management. Managers focusing on inspection strategies enhance product recall identifications and increase the organizational risk reduction processes. Furthermore, managers understanding inspection strategies assist in identifying complex digital issues before consumer usage.

Theme 3 Process Strategy

The third theme identified during the data analysis process was the process strategy. All three participants confirm the process strategy is an important part of manager operations. P1 noted identifying defective products and product recalls is an important part of safety. P1 also stated if they want to stay in business the organization must abide by safety standards and established laws. P2 mentioned the National Highway

Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) provides governmental oversight of the automotive industry. P2 also affirmed establishing processes to identify NHTSA established standards increases the chances of identifying products that may not be safe, meet NHTSA requirements, and might contribute to a product recall. Table 3 is a display of the subthemes of the process strategy.

Table 3
Subthemes of Process Strategy

Subthemes	Participant	Percent of use by participants
Safety	P1, P2, P3	100%
Law and Regulation Compliance	P1, P2, P3	100%

The safety process strategy all participants used adheres to company policies and procedures. More specifically, the company policy is to remove or replace any product deemed unsafe or potentially creates a product recall. The company policy to remove or replace these potentially defective products aligned with the publicly available organizational documents I reviewed during this study. All three participants agreed that establishing a standardized safety process for identifying products that may lead to a product recall increases the possibility of aligning company operations with established safety requirements. P3 noted, "Having an established process for safety checks takes all the guesswork out of my job." P2 also surmised standardizing safety processes helps protect the customers and provide a better experience with the organization Managers focusing on company policies and procedures regarding safety processes create an environment where following safety procedures protects the company and consumer.

All three participants noted automotive manufacturers must follow certain laws and regulations to produce automobiles. Establishing a system to maintain legal compliance is a daily process and P1 noted establishing a process to maintain legal compliance is part of the manager's job description. P2 also remarked although the local operation has individually set up operations to follow the law, the larger organization also publishes directives or bulletins assisting managers in legal compliance. I reviewed the company's website, court documents, NTSB, annual reports from 2015-218, and U.S. government reports during methodological triangulation. The court documents included content regarding the company manager's ability to establish processes to maintain law compliance and minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. I also used journal entries and face-to-face interview data to complete the methodological triangulation process.

Consolini and La Porte (1991) found that organizations developing systems to avoid accidents in high accident-prone industries align with the high-reliability theory. The findings from this study establishing participants developing safety and law and regulation compliance processes aligns with the high-reliability theory. The findings also confirm the research of Li, Li, Wang, and Wang (2019) establishing that managers developing and implamenting enhanced processes increasing operational effectiveness can improve organizational products.

Applications to Professional Practice

The automotive industry is a collection of complex machine manufacturing companies that sometimes experience costly product recall scenarios that develop into

brand loyalty public relations situations (Scovel, 2015). Managers in the automotive industry might apply the findings in this study to develop strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Automotive managers could implement a communications strategy. Capitalizing on email communications, managers could share information with local and national level managers identifying potential products that may contribute to a product recall. Managers also may employ effective telephonic measures to communicate with other managers and product manufacturers with possible product recall situations. Managers should consider participating in the company's automated internal system. Effective use of the company database and automated system may increase the identification of products that may lead to a product recall. Early identification can allow managers to minimize the use of defective products.

The managers who participated in this study used an inspection strategy to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Automotive managers might apply the findings of this study to an inspection strategy or program within the organization. Managers could develop and implement a visual inspection program to increase the chances of defective product identification. Automotive managers could also improve consumer brand loyalty by digitally inspecting electrical products, identify products that may cause a product recall before product installation. All three participants identified safety as an important aspect of their inspection strategy. Managers could apply the findings of this study and develop a measuring program for key safety related automotive products. Effective measuring of key safety related automotive products could minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall.

The application of findings in this study could contribute to safer automotive products. Automotive managers could develop a process strategy to improve company operations. Implementing a process strategy focusing on product safety could lower the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Furthermore, adding a process strategy to remain within the parameters of the law may increase customer brand loyalty and brand image.

Implications for Social Change

Automotive industry managers utilizing effective strategies minimizing the use of products contributing to a product recall potentially reduce the impact on the environment. Managers' effective strategies influence manufacturing may decrease waste or failed product production. The fewer products produced failing to meet manufacturer specifications may lower the environmental impact. Managers adhering to social responsibility obligations may also understand their strategies influence operational performance while simultaneously benefiting society (Miller, 2016).

Providing increased awareness of product recall causation, managerial decisions, and product recall operations regarding business ethics can increase the reliability and trustworthiness stakeholders desire. Managers establishing trustworthy practices and decrease or eliminate unethical corporate practices increase stakeholder satisfaction and loyalty (Bachnik & Nowacki, 2018). Managers also influence stakeholder trust, community relations through enhancing automotive industry supporting organizations. Managers utilizing effective strategies increasing productivity requires increased supporting organization requirements. Supporting organizations may choose to relocate

closer to automotive production facilities. Increased supporting operations in the auto manufacturers' location may create new opportunities for local employment. Increased employment opportunities may increase the local standard of living. Another benefit of supporting organizations relocating to the auto manufacturing location is streamlining of the logistical support process. Decreasing the travel time and distance may decrease greenhouse gas emissions, energy costs, and operational storage costs. Lowering greenhouse gas emissions can potentially improve the local community and worldwide environment.

Recommendations for Action

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore strategies some automotive industry managers utilize to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. I recommend that automotive industry managers use effective communication strategies to mitigate the use of products that contribute to a product recall. Using the findings in this study, automotive industry managers may reduce the number of product recalls and influence company policies regarding products that may contribute to a product recall.

I recommend managers in the automotive industry adopt an effective communication strategy. Utilizing email as a mode of communication may enhance operational effectiveness and minimize the risk regarding products and product recalls. Email communications are an effective mode of communication for transferring information internally and externally of the organization. I also recommend implementing telephonic communication strategies to augment the email communications

strategy. Although email can be an effective communications mode, occasionally email communications are not timely. Implementing telephonic communications increases the possibility of real-time communications concerning products that may contribute to a product recall. Furthermore, implementing the use of an automated internal company system provides an updated and historical communications strategy for products that may contribute to a product recall. Developing and maintaining an automated internal company system is an effective method for minimizing the usage of products that may contribute to a product recall.

I recommend automotive industry managers adopt an effective inspection strategy. Managers adopting a visual inspection strategy to identify products that may contribute to a product recall can minimize the risks regarding safety or safety related concerns. Furthermore, instituting a digital inspection strategy coinciding with the visual inspection strategy assists managers in identifying products that may contribute to a product recall. Identifying the products that may contribute to a product recall before consumer use can build trust with stakeholders and decrease safety related product failures.

I recommend managers adopt an effective process strategy to improve company operations. Implementing a process to follow all safety and regulatory directives can enhance stakeholder trust. An effective process strategy can also encourage efficient and accurate identification of products that may contribute to a product recall. Furthermore, adopting an effective process strategy will assist managers in fostering a culture of safety, customer satisfaction, and a culture of professionalism.

Researchers publishing findings of their study contribute to the existing body of knowledge (Hangel & Schmidt-Pfister, 2017). I intend to enhance the existing body of knowledge through publishing this study. Furthermore, I will contribute to the body of knowledge in the area of business administration and management. I plan to develop and submit articles for publication to the following peer-reviewed business journals: (a) *American Journal of Industrial and Business Management,* (b) *Journal of Operations Management.* I will also publish my study in ProQuest.

Recommendations for Further Research

The findings from this study may warrant further research into the strategies automotive industry managers use to minimize the use of products contributing to a product recall. A limitation of this study was all participants work in the automotive industry. I utilized a single case study research design to research the phenomenon. Future researchers could employ the same single case study research design on the same topic in a different industry. Future researchers could select managers from the aircraft, locomotive, and construction industries as research participants expanding the scope of this study.

Another limitation of this study was the single case study research design in a single location. Future researchers should consider a qualitative multiple case study in a different location. Future researchers conducting a qualitative multiple case study in a different location can test the transferability of the findings of this study. Furthermore, the geographical location may represent a narrow sample. Future researchers should consider expanding to multiple states broadening the sample collections.

Future researchers might consider conducting a mixed-method research design. A limitation of this study was the number of available participants limiting the data collection process. The single case study research design limits the number of participants available for data collection based on the time spent interviewing participants. Future researchers can capture information-rich data through interviews and analyze a larger number of participants through surveys.

Reflections

The doctoral process is a rigorous process I chose to embrace more than five years past. When I reflect on my scholarly journey, the early stages contained personal biases and preconceived notions that I knew how the journey would start and end. The predominate personal bias I harbored was researcher bias. I have 30 years of management experience and understand managerial practices utilized for effective and efficient automotive and logistic strategies. My researcher bias was a bias I had to mitigate during the data analysis portion of my research. A method I employed to mitigate my researcher bias was member checking. Ensuring the accurate reflection of the participants' words in the data collection and analysis process helped me identify my bias and remove my personal bias from the research process. I adhered to the rigorous doctoral process mitigating any preconceived notions of what I thought should be the research question answers.

The overall doctoral process was challenging and rewarding. Although the process has taken me longer than I would have liked to complete, the journey was worth every step. The doctoral process has changed my thinking regarding other intellectual

professionals holding doctoral level degrees. Knowing other doctoral graduates took the same journey I did helps me appreciate the wealth of knowledge available they possess.

Upon completing this study, I learned the benefit of obtaining a doctorate degree holding person view on a topic would greatly enhance future research efforts.

Conclusion

Based on the results of this study, automotive industry managers who utilize effective communication, inspection, and process strategies to minimize the use of products contributing to a product recall may enhance company operations in a complex, high-risk, time focused industry. Through the lens of the high-reliability theory, the purpose of this single case study was to explore strategies automotive industry managers in one Michigan company use to minimize the use of procedures or materials that can contribute to a product recall. The participants in this study consisted of three automotive industry managers in one company with more than 10 years' experience. The strategies the participants used increased the possibility of minimizing the use of products that could contribute to a product recall. The findings indicated that implementing strategies to improve communications, increase product inspections, and development of process strategies potentially increases managers' ability to identify products that can contribute to a product recall. The implications for positive social change include the potential for automotive managers to provide more trustworthy and dependable automobiles and increased stakeholder trust, satisfaction, and loyalty.

References

- Abbott, D., Hastie, J., & Jepson, M. (2015). This is another personal question: Research interviews and discussing sensitive issues with men with life-limiting conditions. *International Journal of Men's Health*, 14, 273-286. doi:10.3149/jmh.1403.273
- Abdalla, M. M., Oliveria, L. G., Azevedo, C. E. F., & Gonzalez, R. K. (2017). Quality in qualitative organizational research: Types of triangulation as a methodological alternative. *Administracao: Ensino E Pesquisa, 19*(1), 66-98. doi:10.13058/raep.2018.v19n1.578
- Abro, M. M. Q., Khurshid, M. A., & Aamir, A. (2015). The use of mixed methods in management research. *Journal of Applied Finance and Banking*, *5*, 103-108. Retrieved from https://www.scienpress.com
- Adnan, M. (2014). Pakistan's crisis management: Examining proactive and reactive strategies. *Journal of Political Studies*, *21*(1), 161-177. Retrieved from http://www.ubcjps.com/
- Aggarwal, A., Jindal, S., & Laveena, L. (2015). A comparative study of crisis

 management: Toyota vs General Motors. *Scholedge International Journal of Management & Development, 2*(6), 1-11. Retrieved from www.thescholedge.org
- Aguilera, R. V., Judge, W. Q., & Terjesen, S. A. (2018). Corporate governance deviance.

 *Academy of Management Review, 43(1), 87-109. doi:10.5465/amr.2014.0394
- Agyekum, A. A., & Singh, R. P. (2018). How technology is changing accounting prcesses: Institutional theory and legitimacy theory perspective. *Journal of Accounting and Finance*, 18(7), 11-23. Retrieved from www.na-

- businesspress.com
- Akaeze, C. (2016). Exploring strategies required for small business sustainability in competitive environments (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (Order No. 3746398)
- Alavi, H., Cierna, H., & Habek, P. (2016). Corporate social responsibility and self-regulation. MM Science Journal, 4, 1121-1126.
 doi:10.17973/MMSJ.2016 10 201681
- Ali, A. J., & Al-Aali, A. (2016). Human capital and crisis management. *Journal of Transnational Management*, 21, 200-2016. doi:10.1080/15475778.2016.1226660
- Ali, S. M., Alwi, S. F., & Nguyen, B. (2017). The importance of ethics in branding:
 Mediating effects of ethical branding on company reputation and brand loyalty.
 Business Ethics Quarterly, 27, 393-422. doi:10.1017/beq.2017.20
- Amankwaa, L. (2016). Creating protocols for trustworthiness in qualitative research.

 **Journal of Cultural Diversity, 23(3), 121-127. Retrieved from http://www.tuckerpub.com/jcd.htm
- Amankwaa, L., Hancock, M. E., Mueller, D., & Revell, M. A. (2016). Focus group data saturation: A new approach to data analysis. *Qualitative Report, 21*, 2124-2130.

 Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tgr/
- Antonsen, S., Haavik, T. K., Hale, A., & Rosness, R. (2016). HRO and RE: A pragmatic perspective. *Safety Science*, 2016, 1-11. doi:10.1016/j.ssci.2016.08.010
- Arts, M. C. (2013). Sustainable leadership towards a workable definition. *Journal of Corporate Citizenship*, 49, 17-33. doi:10.9774/GLEAF.4700.2013.ma.00004

- Aslam, T., Baig, S. A., Javed, E., Shafique, A., Saud, E. J., & Zia-Ur-Rehman, M. (2015). Mediating roles of customer satisfaction and customer trust in building brand loyalty. An empirical study in Pakistan. *Business Management Dynamics*, 4(10), 1-29. Retrieved from http://bmdynamics.com/
- Astedt-Kurki, P., Kikkala, I., & Sorsa, M. A. (2015). Bracketing as a skill in conducting unstructured qualitative interviews. *Nurse Researcher*, *22*(4), 8-12. doi:10.7748/nr.22.4.8.e1317
- Atkins, D. P., Britt, V. G., Lubke, J., & Paulus, T. M. (2017). Hacking the literature review: Opportunities and innovations to improve the research process. *Reference & User Services Quarterly*, *56*, 285-295. Retrieved from https://journals.ala.org/index.php/rusq/article/view/6358
- Auf, M. A., Aman, A. M., Majid, A. H., Meddour, H., & Rosli, M. A. (2016). Intention to leave manufacturing organization: A study of the automotive industry in Malaysia. *International Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 10, 484-499.
 Retrieved from http://www.econ-society.org/ijep_home.php
- Azman, M. N., Fuzi, M., Habidin, N. F., Latip, N. A., & Salleh, M. I. (2016). Lean six sigma performance improvement tool for automotive suppliers. *Journal of Industrial and Production Engineering*, 33, 215-235.

 doi:10.1080/21681015.2015.1136966
- Bachnik, K., & Nowacki, R. (2018). How to build consumer trust: Socially responsible or controversial advertising. *Sustainability*, *10*, 1-21. doi:10.3390/su10072173
- Bagozzi, R. P., Cha, M. K., & Yi, Y. (2015). Effects of customer participation in

- corporate social responsibility programs on the CSR-Brand fit and brand loyalty. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly, 57*, 235-249. doi:10.1177/1938965515620679
- Barnes, B. R., Leonidou, C. N., Leonidou, L. C., & Siu, N. Y. (2015). Interpersonal factors as drivers of quality and performance in Western Hong Kong interorganizational business relationships. *Journal of International Marketing*, 23(1), 23-49. doi:10.1509/jim.14.0008
- Baskerville, R. L., & Myers, M. D. (2015). Design ethnography in information systems. *Information Systems Journal*, 25(1), 23-46. doi:10.1111/isj.12055
- Beck, V. (2014). The effects of the implementation of value-based management.

 *International Journal of Economic Sciences and Applied Research, 7(2), 153-165.

 *Retrieved from https://doaj.org
- Bernon, M., Bastl, M., Zhang, W., & Johnson, M. (2018). Product recalls: The effects of industry, recall strategy and hazard, on shareholder wealth. *International Journal of Business Science & Applied Management*, 13(1), 1-14. Retrieved from http://www.business-and-management.org/
- Berthod, O., Grothe-Hammer, M., & Sydow, J. (2015). Some characteristics of high-reliability networks. *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management*, 23(1), 26-27. doi:10.1111/1468-5973.12069
- Beskow, L. M., & O'Rourke, P. P. (2015). Return of genetic research results to participants and families: IRB perspectives and roles. *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 43, 502-513. doi:10.1111/jlme.12292
- Biesenthal, C., Clegg, S., Mahalingam, A., & Sankaran, S. (2018). Applying institutional

- theories to managing megaprojects. *Science Direct*, *36*(1), 43-54. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.06.006
- Birchall, J. (2014). Qualitative inquiry as a method to extract personal narratives:

 Approach to research into organizational climate change mitigation. *Qualitative Report*, 19(38), 1-18. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking: A tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation? *Qualitative Health Research*, 26, 1802–1811. doi:10.1177/1049732316654870
- Blackwood, R. A., Maio, R. F., Mrdjenovich, A. J., VandenBosch, T. M., Gordon, P. S., Shipman, E. L., & Hamilton, T. A. (2015). Analysis of the nature of IRB contingencies required for informed consent document approval. *Accountability in Research: Policies & Quality Assurance*, 22, 237-245.
 doi:10.1080/08989621.2014.956866
- Boaks, J., & Levine, M. P. (2014). What does ethics have to do with leadership? *Journal of Business Ethics*, 124, 225-242. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1807-y
- Boddy, C. R. (2016). Qualitative market research: An international journal. *Qualitative Market Research Journal*, *19*, 426-432. doi:10.1108/QMR-06-2016-0053
- Borah, A., & Tellis, G. J. (2016). Halo (spillover) effects in social media: Do product recalls of one brand hurt or help rival brands? *Journal of Marketing Research*, *53*, 143-160. doi:10.1509/jmr.13.0009
- Bost, C., & Lachapelle, T. (2014). *GM investors unshaken as recall cuts \$3 billion in value*. Retrieved from Bloomberg: http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2014-04-

- 06/gm-investors-unshaken-as-recall-cuts-3-billion-in-value.html
- Bowen, S. A., & Zheng, Y. (2014). Auto recall crisis, framing, and ethical response:

 Toyota's missteps. *Public Relations Review*, 40-49.

 doi:10.1016/j.pubrev.2014.10.017
- Brown, A., & Danaher, P. A. (2019). CHE principles: Facilitating authentic and dialogical semi-structured interviews in educational research. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 42(1), 76-90. doi:10.1080/1743727x.2017.1379987
- Bulatova, J. (2015). The role of leadership in creation of organisational trust. *Journal of Business Management*, *9*, 28-33. Retrieved from http://www.riseba.lv/en/publications/journal.html
- Bundy, J. (2015). A burden of responsibility: The role of social approval at the onset of a crisis. *Academy of Management Review*, 40, 345-369. doi:10.5465/amr.2013.0027
- Cacovean, C. M., & Morar, D. (2014). An empirical investigation upon the values appreciated by consumers regarding the automotive industry. *International Conference on Marketing: Marketing from Information to Decision.* 7, 170-184. doi:10.13140/2.1.4422.1761
- Capitano, J., Graham, K. A., & Ziegert, J. C. (2015). The effect of leadership style, framing, and promotion regulatory focus on unethical pro-organizational behavior. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *126*, 423-436. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1952-3
- Cardinale, I. (2018). Beyond contraining and enabling: Toward new microfoundations for

- institutional theory. *Academy of Management Review, 43*(1), 132-155. doi:10.5465/amr.2015.0020
- Chien, W. W., Gossett, K., Mayer, R., Padgett, J., & Turner, F. (2017). Improving patient safety through high reliability organizations. *Qualitative Report*, *22*, 410-425.

 Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Cho, S., & Hong, S.-Y. (2016). Journalists' evaluation of the South Korean government's crisis management in the Cheonan incident. *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management*, 24, 221-229. doi:10.1111/1468-5973.12117
- Chowdhury, M. F. (2015). Coding, sorting and sifting of qualitative data analysis:

 Debates and discussion. *Quality & Quantity*, 49, 1135-1143.

 doi:10.1007/s11135-014-0039-2
- Clark, B., & Clark, C. (2015). Is the sum of the parts greater than the whole? Skill vs. synergy. *Academy of Strategic Management Journal*, *14*(2), 23-35. Retrieved from http://www.alliedacademies.org/academy-of-strategic-management-journal/
- Clark, K. R., & Vealé, B. L. (2018). Strategies to enhance data collection and analysis in qualitative research. *Radiologic Technology*, 89, 482CT-485CT. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov
- Clegg, S. (1981). Organization and control. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 26, 545-562. doi:10.2307/2392339
- Concato, J., & Hartigan, J. A. (2016). P values: From suggestion to superstition. *Journal of Investigative Medicine*, 64, 1166-1171. doi:10.1136/jim-2016-000206
- Consolini, P. M., & La Porte, T. R. (1991). Working in practice but not in theory:

- Theoretical challenges of high-reliability organizations. *Journal of Contingencies* and Crisis Management, 1(1), 19-47. doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.jpart.a037070
- Cooper, J. A., & McNair, L. (2017). Are the criteria for approval sufficient to protect research participants? *Journal of Empirical Research on Human Research Ethics*, 12, 383-385. doi:10.1177/1556264617737915
- Cornelissen, J. P., Durand, R., Fiss, P. C., Lammers, J. C., & Vaara, E. (2015). Putting communication front and center in institutional theory and analysis. *Academy of Management Review*, 40(1), 10-27. doi:10.5465/amr.2014.0381
- Crystal, S. (2017). Student perspectives on social responsibility in nursing. *Journal of Community Engagement & Higher Education*, *9*(1), 4-17. Retrieved from https://discovery.indstate.edu/jcehe/index.php/joce
- Cypress, B. S. (2017). Rigor or reliability and validity in qualitative research:

 Perspectives, strategies, reconceptualization, and recommendations. *Dimensions*of Critical Care Nursing, 36, 253-263. doi:10.1097/DCC.00000000000000253
- Dalati, S., Davidaviciene, V., & Raudeliuniene, J. (2017). Sustainable leadership, organizational trust on job satisfaction: Empirical evidence from higher education institutions in Syria. *Business, Management, and Education*, 15(1), 14-27. doi:10.3846/bme.2017.360
- Danielsson, L., & Rosberg, S. (2015). Opening toward life: Experiences of basic body awareness therapy in persons with major depression. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being, 10*(1), 24-44. doi:10.3402/qhw.v10.27069

- Dawes, J., Driesener, C., & Meyer-Waarden, L. (2015). Has brand loyalty declined? A longitudinal analysis of repeat purchase behavior in the UK and USA. *Journal of Business Research*, 68, 425-432. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2014.06.006
- DeMatthews, D. (2018). School leadership, social capital, and community engagement: A case study of an elementary school in Ciudad Juarez, Mexico. *School Community Journal*, 28(1), 167-194. Retrieved from http://www.schoolcommunitynetwork.org/
- DiMaggio, P. J., & Powell, W. W. (1983). The iron cage revisited: Intitutional isomorphism and collective rationality in organizational fields. *American Sociological Review*, 48(2), 147-160. doi:10.2307/2095101
- Doody, O., & Bailey, M. E. (2016). Setting a research question, aim and objective. *Nurse Researcher*, 23(4), 19-23. doi:10.7748/nr.23.4.19.s5
- Duan, N., Green, C. A., Hoagwood, K., Horwitz, S. M., Palinkas, L. A., & Wisdom, J. P. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health*, 42, 533-544. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Dunn, L., & Hoegg, J. (2014). The impact of fear on emotional brand attachment. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 41(1), 152-168. doi:10.1086/675377
- Eilert, M., Jayachandran, S., Kalaignanam, K., & Swartz, T. A. (2017). Does it pay to recall your product early? An empirical investigation in the automobile industry. *Journal of Marketing*, 81, 111-129. doi:10.1509/jm.15.0074
- Erickson, A. S., & Liff, A. P. (2017). From management crisis to crisis management?

- Japan's post-2012 institutional reforms and SinoJapanese crisis (In)stability. *The Journal of Strategic Studies*, 40, 604-638. doi:10.1080/01402390.2017.1293530
- Faciane, M. (2018). *Reducing the costs of poor quality: A manufacturing case study*(Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (Order No. 10827544)
- Foster, K., Hoover, S. M., Roth, K., & Strapp, C. M. (2018). Teaching qualitative research interviewer skills: A developmental framework for social justice psychological research teams. *Qualitative Psychology*, *5*, 300-318. doi:10.1037/qup0000101
- Fusch, P. L., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, *20*, 1408-1416. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Gale, A. W., Saunders, F. C., & Sherry, A. H. (2016). Responding to project uncertainty:

 Evidence for high reliability. *Science Direct*, *34*, 1252-1265.

 doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2016.06.008
- Gamage, S. D., & Gooneratne, T. (2017). Management controls in an apparel group: An institutional theory perspective. *Journal of Applied Accounting Research*, 18(2), 223-241. doi:10.1108/JAAR-09-2015-0075
- Gates, G., Keller, J., Russell, K., & Watkins, D. (2016). *How Volkswagen got away with diesel deception*. Retrieved from The New York Times:

 http://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2015/business/international/vw-dieselemissions-scandal-explained.html

- Gentles, S. J., Charles, C., Ploeg, J., & McKibbon, K. (2015). Sampling in qualitative research: Insights from an overview of the methods literature. *The Qualitative Report*, *20*, 1772-1789. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr
- Gerede, E., & Kurt, Y. (2018). An assessment of aviation safety management system applications from the new institutional theory perspective. *International Journal of Management Economics and Business*, 14(1), 97-121. doi:10.17130/ijmeb.2018137576
- Haijun, W. (2014). The role of brand affect and brand trust in the formation of brand loyalty. *Journal of Chemical and Pharmaceutical Research*, 6, 1800-1808.Retrieved from www.jocpr.com
- Halcomb, E., & Hickman, L. (2015). Mixed methods research. *Nursing Standard*, 29(32), 41-47. doi:10.7748/ns.29.32.41.e8858
- Hales, D. N. (2013). Creating high reliability organizations: Merging theory and practice.University of Rhode Island William A. Orme Working Paper Series, 1-23.Retrieved from https://web.uri.edu/business/files/WP3_2013.pdf
- Hangel, N., & Schmidt-Pfister, D. (2017). Why do you publish? On the tensions between generating scientific knowledge and publication pressure. *Aslib Journal of Information Management*, 69, 529-544. doi:10.1108/ajim-01-2017-0019
- Hays, D. G., Wood, C., Dahl, H., & Kirk-Jenkins, A. (2016). Methodological rigor in journal of counseling & development qualitative research articles: A 15-year review. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 94, 172-183. doi:10.1002/jcad.12074

- Hazzi, O., & Maldaon, I. (2015). A pilot study: Vital methodological issues. *Business: Theory and Practice*, 16, 53-62. doi:10.3846/btp.2015.437
- He, Y., & Lai, K. K. (2014). The effect of corporate social responsibility on brand loyalty: The mediating role of brand image. *Total Quality Management*, 25, 249-263. doi:10.1080/14783363.2012.661138
- Heavey, C., Ledwith, A., & Murphy, E. (2014). Introducing a new continuous improvement framework for increased organizational return on investment. *TQM Journal*, 26, 594. doi:10.1108/TQM-06-2013-0065
- Henson, A., & Jeffrey, C. (2016). Turning a clinical question into nursing research: The benefits of a pilot study. *Renal Society of Australasia Journal*, *12*, 99-105.

 Retrieved from: http://www.renalsociety.org/journal/
- Hermanto, R., Nurmayanti, S., & Susmianto, R. (2018). The effect of ethical leadership and organizational culture on work ethos and its impact on organizational performance: A case study in regency department of lands of Lombok Island, Indonesia. *Russian Journal of Agricultural and Socio-Economic Sciences*, 75(3), 48-55. doi:10.18551/rjoas.2018-03.05
- Hesjevoll, I., Naevestad, T., & Phillips, R. (2018). How can we improve safety culture in transport organizations? A review of interventions, effects and influencing factors. *Transportation research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behavior, 54*, 24-46. doi:10.1016/j.trf.2018.01.002

- Hidi, S. (2016). Revisiting the role of rewards in motivation and learning: Implications of neuroscientific research. *Educational Psychology Review*, 28, 61-93. doi:10.1007/s10648-015-9307-5
- Hoye, M. (2015). *Report: Fed investigators negligent in GM faulty ignition switch recall*.

 Retrieved from CNN Politics: http://www.cnn.com/2015/06/22/politics/gm-recall-inspector-general-report-failings/index.html
- Hughes, M. (2015). Leading changes: Why transformation explanations fail. *Leadership*, *12*, 449-469. doi:10.1177/1742715015571393
- Hull, S. C., & Wilson, D. R. (2017). Beyond Belmont: Ensuring respect for AI/AN communities through tribal IRBs, laws, and policies. *American Journal of Bioethics*, 17(7), 60-62. doi:10.1080/15265161.2017.1328531
- Hussein, A. S. (2018). Effects of brand experience on brand loyalty in Indonesian casual dining restaurant: Roles of customer satisfaction and brand of origin. *Tourism and Hospitality Management*, 24(1), 119-132. doi:10.20867/thm.24.1.4
- Hutton, R. (2015). *Volkswagen: The scandal explained*. Retrieved from BBC News: http://www.bbc.com/news/business-34324772
- Huzita, E. H., Merlin, J. R., Ribeito, C., Sgarbi, E. M., & Trindade, D. d. (2016). Strategy to support the software inspection in distributed development environments. (pp. 1-7). Las Palmas: 11th Iberian Conference on Information Systems and Technologies (CISTI). doi:10.1109/CISTI.2016.7521539
- Iivari, N. (2018). Using member checking in interpretive research practice: A hermeneutic analysis of informants' interpretation of their organizational realities.

- Information Technology & People, 31(1), 111-133. doi:10.1108/ITP-07-2016-0168
- James, N., & Busher, H. (2015). Ethical issues in online research. *Educational Research* and Evaluation, 21, 89-94. doi:10.1080/13803611.2015.1024420
- Jitaru, L., & Popescul, L. F. (2017). Research methods used in studies on management and international affairs. *Journal of Public Administration, Finance & Law*(11), 157-162. Retrieved from http://www.jopafl.com/
- Johnson, J. S. (2015). Broadening the application of mixed methods in sales research. *Journal of Personal Selling & Sales Management, 35*, 334-345.

 doi:10.1080/08853134.2015.1016953
- Johnson, M., Kallio, H., Kangasniemi, M., & Pietila, A. M. (2016). Systematic
 methodological review: Developing a framework for a qualitative semistructured
 interview guide. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 72, 2954-2965.
 doi:10.1111/jan.13031
- Johnson, S., & Rasulova, S. (2017). Qualitative research and the evaluation of development impact: Incorporating authenticity into the assessment of rigor. *Journal of Development Effectiveness*, 9, 263-276. doi:10.1080/19439342.2017.1306577
- Kache, F., & Seuring, S. (2017). Challenges and opportunities of digital information at the intersection of big data analytics and supply chain management. *International Journal of Operations & Production Management*, 37, 10-36. doi:10.1108/ijopm-02-2015-00788

- Kaila, H. L. (2017). Implications of behavioral safety implementation in Indian organizations. *Journal of Psychosocial Research*, *12*, 391-406. Retrieved from http://www.ijpsr.net/
- Kaplan, B. (2016). Evaluation of people, social, and organizational issues sociotechnical ethnographic evaluation. *Studies in Health Technology & Informatics*, 222, 114-125. doi:10.3233/978-1-61499-635-4-114
- Keenan, K. F., Teijlingen, E., & Pitchforth, E. (2015). The analysis of qualitative research data in family planning and reproductive health care. *Journal of Family Planning and Reproductive Health Care*, *31*, 40-43. doi:10.1783/000000052972825
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2017). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part

 2: Context, research questions and designs. *European Journal of General*Practice, 23(1), 274-279. doi:10.1080/13814788.2017.1375090
- Kotter, J. P. (2014). Accelerate: Building strategic agility for faster-moving world.

 Watertown, MA: Harvard Business Review.
- Kruth, J. G. (2015). Five qualitative research approaches and their applications in parapsychology. *The Journal of Parapsychology*, 79, 219-233. Retrieved from http://www.parapsych.org/
- Kusuma, P. (2015). A study on impact of consumer behavior pattern on buying decision of small cars in Karnataka. *International Journal of Innovative Research in Science, Engineering, and Technology, 4*, 10167-10177. doi:10.15680/IJIRSET.2015.0410066

- La Porte, T. R. (1996). High reliability organizations: Unlikely, demanding and at risk. *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management*, 4(2), 60-71.

 doi:10.1111/j.1468-5973.1996.tb00078.x
- La Porte, T. R., Roberts, K. H., & Rochlin, G. I. (1987). Aircraft carrier operations at sea: The challenges of high reliability performance. *Naval War College Review*, 1-88. Retrieved from http://www.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a198692.pdf
- Leedy, P., & Ormrod, J. (2016). *Practical research: Planning and design* (11th ed.). Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Lemieux, V. (2016). Trusting records: Is Blockchain technology the answer? *Records Management Journal*, 26, 110-139. doi:10.1108/RMJ-12-2015-0042
- Li, G., & Zou, P. (2016). How emerging market investors' value competitors' customer equity: Brand crisis spillover in China. *Journal of Business Research*, 69, 3765-3771. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2015.12.068
- Li, H., Li, H., Wang, F., & Wang, X. (2019). The updating strategy for the safe control Bayesian network model under the abnormity in the thickening process of gold hydrometallurgy. *Elsevier*, 237-248. doi:10.1016/j.neucom.2019.01.100
- Liu, F., & Zhang, Y. (2017). The formation of brand loyalty: A partial dual-factor explanation. *Journal of International Consumer Marketing*, 29, 239-249. doi:10.1080/08961530.2017.1303416
- Mabila, T. T. (2017). Postgraduate students' understanding of mixed methods research design at the proposal stage. *South African Journal of Higher Education*, *31*, 136-153. doi:10.28535/31-5-1498

- Mansor, F., & Nasir, K. N. (2017). Crisis management, crisis communication, and consumer purchase intention post-crisis. *Global Business and Management Research*, *9*(4), 60-79. Retrieved from http://gbmr.ioksp.com/
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2016). *Designing qualitative research* (6th ed.). Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- Matthews, D., Junghwa, S., & Watchravesrignkan, K. (2014). An exploration of brand equity antecedents concerning brand loyalty: A cognitive, affective, and conative perspective. *Journal of Business and Retail Management Research*, *9*(1), 26-39.

 Retrieved from http://www.jbrmr.com/
- McAlpine, L. (2016). Why might you use narrative methodology? A story about narrative. *Estonian Journal of Education*, *4*, 32-57. doi:10.12697/eha.2016.4.1.02b
- McKenzie, F. (2015). Understanding reginal cities: Combining quantitative and qualitative methods in case studies of Orange and Goulburn, NSW. *Australasian Journal of Regional Studies*, 21, 303-322. Retrieved from http://anzrsai.org
- Michaelson, V., McKerron, M., & Davison, C. (2015). Forming ideas about health: A qualitative study of Ontario adolescents. *International Journal of Qualitative*Studies on Health and Well-Being, 10(3), 1-13. doi:10.3402/qhw.v10.27506
- Miller, D. (2016). *The relationship between corporate social performance and financial performance*. (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (Order No. 10131738)
- Morrow, R. (2016). Leading high-reliability organizations in healthcare. Boca Raton,

- FL: CRC Press.
- Morse, J. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Health Research*, *25*, 1212-1222. doi:10.1177/1049732315588501
- Moser, A., & Korstens, I. (2017). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part

 1: Introduction. *The European Journal of General Practice*, *23*(1), 271–273.

 doi:10.1080/13814788.2017.1375093
- Murtha, L. F., & Lipkin, S. J. (2017). Ethical and operational issues related to clinical trial billing: What do HRPPs and IRBs need to consider? *Journal of Health Care Compliance*, *19*, 23-30. Retrieved from http://www.healthcarecompliance.us
- National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and
 Behavioral Research. (1979). *The Belmont Report: Ethical principles and*guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research. Washington, DC:
 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Retrieved from
 hhs.gov/ohrp/humansubjects/guidance/Belmont.html
- Noble, H., & Smith, J. (2015). Issues of validity and reliability in qualitative research. *Evidence Based Nursing*, 18(2), 34-35. doi:10.1136/eb-2015-102054
- O'Connor, A., Parcha, J. M., & Tulibaski, K. L. (2017). The institutionalization of corporate social responsibility communication: An intra-industry comparison of MNC's and SME's CSR reports. *Management Communication Quarterly*, *31*(4), 503-532. doi:10.1177/0893318917704512

- Parker, L. D., & Northcott, D. (2016). Qualitative generalizing in accounting research:

 Concepts and strategies. *Accounting, Auditing & Accountability Journal*, 29,

 1100-1131. doi:10.1108/AAAJ-04-2015-2026
- Paull, L. O. (2017). Strategies to mitigate losses from product-harm crises in the agrifood industry (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (Order No. 10621616)
- Perrow, C. (1984). *Normal accidents: Living with high-risk technologies*. Princeton, New Jersey: University Press.
- Pidomson, G. B. (2016). *Unexpected events in Nigerian construction projects: A case of four construction companies* (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (Order No. 10251415)
- Piong, C. (2014). *Perceived status enhancement, brand involvement and brand loyalty*.

 Saarbrucken, Germany: Lap Lambert Academic Publishing.
- Porcher, R., Ravaud, P., Tran, V. T., & Tran, V. C. (2016). Predicting data saturation in qualitative surveys with mathematical models for ecological research. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 82, 1-8. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2016.10.001
- Porporato, M. (2016). Logistics cost behavior and management in the auto industry.

 *Issues in Accounting Education, 31, 389-408. doi:10.2308/iace-51171
- Provost, S. M., Lanham, H. J., Leykum, L. K., McDaniel, R. R., & Pugh, J. (2015).

 Health care huddles. *Health Care Management Review*, 40(1), 2-12.

 doi:10.1097/hmr.00000000000000000
- Pryor, M. G., Sewell, S. M., & Taneja, S. (2012). Toyota recalls: A strategic leadership

- perspective. *International Journal of Business and Public Administration*, *9*(2), 125-140. Retrieved from http://www.iabpad.com/journals/international-journal-of-business-and-public-administration-2/
- Reeves, R. B. (2017). Inter-cultural mentoring for newcomer immigrants: Mentor perspectives and better practices. *International Journal of Evidence Based Coaching & Mentoring, 15*(1), 186-207. doi:10.24384/IJEBCM/15/1
- Resnik, D. B., Rasmussen, L. M., & Kissling, G. E. (2015). An international study of research misconduct policies. *Accountability in Research*, 22, 249-266. doi:10.1080/08989621.2014.958218
- Roszak, C. (2015). *Taking a transformative leadership approach to stakeholder trust*.

 (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database (UMI No. 3685327)
- Rothberg, A. F. (2017). How to boost excel efficiency with power query. *Journal of Accountancy*, 224(6), 1-12. Retrieved from www.journalofaccountancy.com
- Rothstein, M. A. (2015). Ethical issues in big data health research: Currents in contemporary bioethics. *Journal of Law, Medicine, & Ethics*, *43*, 425-429. doi:10.1111/jlme.12258
- Rothwell, E., Maschke, K. J., Botkin, J. R., Goldenberc, A., Murray, T. H., & Rivera, S. M. (2015). Biobanking research and human subjects protections: Perspectives of IRB leaders. *IRB: Ethics & Human Research*, *37*(2), 8-13. Retrieved from http://www.thehastingscenter.org/Publications/IRB/Detail.aspx?id=7321
- Sass, M., & Szalavetz, A. (2013). Crisis and upgrading: The case of the Hungarian

- automotive and electronics sectors. *Europe-Asia Studies*, *65*, 489-507. doi:10.1080/09668136.2013.779463
- Scherzinger, M., & Schumacher, T. (2016). Systemic in-house consulting: An answer to building change capacities in complex organizations. *Journal of Change Management*, 16, 297-316. doi:10.1080/14697017.2016.1230932
- Schiff, J. B. (2014). Building a sustainable cost leadership culture. *Strategic Finance*, 47-51. Retrieved from http://sfmagazine.com/wp-content/uploads/sfarchive/2014/09/Building-a-Sustainable-Cost-Leadership-Culture.pdf
- Schilke, O. (2018). A micro-institutional inquiry into resistance to environmental pressures. *Academy of Management Journal*, *61*, 1431-1466. doi:10.5465/amj.2016.0762
- Scott, M. E. (2016). *Strategies for retaining employees in the hospitality industry*(Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3738026)
- Scovel, C. L. (2015). *Inadequate data and analysis undermine NHTSA's efforts to identify*and investigate vehicle safety concerns. Washington D.C.: United States of

 America Department of Transportation. Retrieved from

 https://www.oig.dot.gov/sites/default/files/NHTSA%20Safety
 Related%20Vehicle%20Defects%20-%20Final%20Report%5E6-18-15.pdf

- Sepasgozar, S., & Davis, S. (2018). Construction technology adoption cube: An investigation on process, factors, barriers, drivers and decision makers using
 NVivo and AHP analysis. *Buildings*, 8(6), 74-104. doi:10.3390/buildings8060074
- Shapiro, B. B. (2016). Using traditional narratives and other narrative devices to enact humanizing business practices. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *139*, 1-19. doi:10.1007/s10551-015-2645-x
- Sherif, V. (2018). Evaluating preexisting qualitative research data for secondary analysis. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research, 19*(2), 1-17. doi:10.17169/fqs-19.2.2821
- Siegel, D. S. (2015). Responsible leadership. *The Academy of Management Perspectives,* 28, 221-223. doi:10.5465/amp.2014.0081.test
- Sparkes, A. C. (2015). Developing mixed methods research in sport and exercise psychology: Critical reflections on five points of controversy. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, *16*, 49-59. doi:10.1016/j.psychsport.2014.08.014
- Sutcliffe, K. M., & Weick, K. E. (2015). *Managing the unexpected: Sustained*performance in a complex world. Hoboken, New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons.
- Teusner, A. (2016). Insider research, validity issues, and the OHS professional: One person's journey. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 19, 85-96. doi:10.1080/13645579.2015.1019263
- Thomas, S. J. (2015). Exploring strategies for retaining information technology professionals: A case study (Doctoral study). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3681815)

- van der Westhuizen, L. M. (2018). Brand loyalty: Exploring self-brand connection and brand experience. *Journal of Product & Brand Management*, *27*(2), 172-184. doi:10.1108/JPBM-07-2016-1281
- Vlasic, B. (2014, June 5). *G.M. inquiry cites years of neglect over fatal defect*. Retrieved from The New York Times: https://www.nytimes.com/2014/06/06/business/gmignition-switch-internal-recall-investigation-report.html?mcubz=1
- Weber, R. F. (2015). Post-crisis reform of the supervisory system and high-reliability theory. *Georgia Law Review*, *50*, 249-292. Retrieved from https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2644631
- Yates, J., & Leggett, T. (2016). Qualitative research: An introduction. *Radiologic Technology*, 88, 225-231. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29793921
- Yin, R. K. (2018). *Case study research and applications: Design and methods* (6th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Young, A. (2016, January 14). VW Scandal: What's at stake for Volkswagen as talks with US Environmental Regulator over 'Dieselgate' continue. Retrieved from International Business Times: http://www.ibtimes.com/vw-scandal-whats-stake-volkswagen-talks-us-environmental-regulator-over-dieselgate-2264311
- Zahle, J. (2017). Privacy, informed consent, and participant observation. *The MIT Press*, 25, 465-487. Retrieved from https://mitpress.mit.edu/
- Zamawe, F. (2015). The implication of using NVivo software in qualitative data analysis: Evidence-based reflections. *Malawi Medical Journal*, *27*(1), 13-15. Retrieved

from https://www.ajol.info/index.php/mmj/index

Appendix A: Interview Protocol

Interview preparation.

- I contact the automotive organizations public websites and social media portals to arrange interview times, personnel meeting interview parameters, and interview locations.
- 2. I will email the participant an Informed Consent form requesting permission to participate in my doctoral research. Participants may provide their informed consent by replying "I consent" to the email.
- 3. I will prepare the resources required to conduct the interview, including a voice recorder, multiple Informed Consent form copies, note taking materials, and confirm the interview location allows for data collection confidentiality.

Opening the interview.

- 1. I will start the interview with introductions and the research study description.
- 2. I will explain the Informed Consent form, ensure the participant understands I will record the interview for transcription purposes, and reaffirm the participant's rights to interview cancelation and confidentiality mandates.
- 3. I will collect the signed Informed Consent form if they choose to sign the form before continuing the interview process. I will use the participants "I consent" email response if the participant provides consent via email.
- 4. I will explain the benefits from my research may enhance automotive industry recall standards and increase safety standards for the industry.

Conducting the Interview.

- 1. I will turn on the recording device and reminding the participant they may stop the interview process at any time for any reason.
- 2. I will ask the first interview question ensuring to watch for non-verbal ques and listening for potential follow-up probing questions to gain a deeper understanding of the participant's answer.
- 3. I will paraphrase the participant's answer to confirm my understanding of the answer.
- 4. I will take hand written notes of non-verbal queues and develop potential follow-up probing questions if needed.

Ending the Interview.

- 1. I will thank the participant for participating in the interview process.
- 2. I will inform the participant I will contact them at a later date to verify the data collection accuracy by engage in member checking to obtain any additional information they might offer.
- 3. I will end the interview making sure the participant has all questions answered and my contact information.

Appendix B: Invitation to Participate in E-mail or Telephone Script

Date:	
Hello	:

My name is Joe Hansen. I am a doctoral student at Walden University. I am conducting a study on strategies some automotive industry managers use to minimize the use of products that contribute to a product recall. The title of my study is Strategies to Minimize the Use of Automotive Products that Contribute to Recalls. I identified you as a potential participant in my study through the business website and other social media platforms. I would like you to consider being a participant in my study, participate in a 45-60-minute face-to-face interview, and participate in a 30-minute follow-up meeting so that you could review my interpretation of your interview responses.

This study could potentially benefit the automotive industry by providing effective strategies to minimize the use of automotive products that contribute to recalls. The eligible criteria to participate in my research study are (a) manager in the automotive industry, (b) located in southeastern Michigan, and (c) who successfully implemented strategies to minimize the use of products that contribute to product recalls. If you meet the eligibility criteria, would you be willing to participate? I have attached an informed consent form to this email to explain the interview process further, explain the risks and benefits of participating in the study, and address confidentiality and privacy concerns before the interview. Please read the informed consent form carefully and ask any questions you may have before making a decision. Participation is voluntary, and you have the right to withdraw from the study at any time. You can provide your agreement to participate by replying, "I consent" to this email. If you prefer, you can sign the informed consent form and return a copy to me. You can contact me by email or telephone if you have questions.

Thank you for your consideration.

Joe Hansen

Telephone: xxx-xxx